

Brigham Young University BYU ScholarsArchive

Theses and Dissertations

2019-07-01

# Role of Transient Receptor Potential Channels in Epithelial Morphogenesis in Chick Embryo

Trinity Q. Waddell Brigham Young University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarsarchive.byu.edu/etd

## **BYU ScholarsArchive Citation**

Waddell, Trinity Q., "Role of Transient Receptor Potential Channels in Epithelial Morphogenesis in Chick Embryo" (2019). *Theses and Dissertations*. 8112. https://scholarsarchive.byu.edu/etd/8112

This Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by BYU ScholarsArchive. It has been accepted for inclusion in Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of BYU ScholarsArchive. For more information, please contact scholarsarchive@byu.edu, ellen\_amatangelo@byu.edu.

Role of Transient Receptor Potential Channels in Epithelial

Morphogenesis in Chick Embryo

Trinity Q Alaka'i Waddell

A thesis submitted to the faculty of Brigham Young University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Science

Marc D. Hansen, Chair Michael R. Stark Steven M. Johnson

Department of Physiology and Developmental Biology

Brigham Young University

Copyright © 2019 Trinity Q Alaka'i Waddell

All Rights Reserved

# ABSTRACT

# Role of Transient Receptor Potential Channels in Epithelial Morphogenesis in Chick Embryo

# Trinity Q Alaka'i Waddell Department of Physiology and Developmental Biology, BYU Master of Science

Transient Receptor Potential channels (TRP) are a superfamily of cationic specific ion channels that are regulated by various stimuli such as temperature, pH, mechanical stress, ligands and ion concentration. The role of TRP channels in disease states such as autosomal dominant polycystic kidney disease, cancer metastasis, and developmental defects lend credence to the belief that they play an important part in epithelial morphogenesis events. The development of somites, neural tube closure and migration of neural crest cells to form things such as the face and heart is a good developmental model for the aforementioned cellular processes. We have shown that TRP channels in a developing embryo results in phenotypes suggesting perturbation of cellular remodeling processes. This leads to the question of the specific role of TRP channels in the epithelial mesenchymal transition and remodeling in developing chick embryos.

Keywords: EMT, TRP, development, epithelial morphogenesis, epithelial rearrangement, chick, gallus gallus, neural tube, heart

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to thank Dr. Hansen for his influence on my development as a scientist. He has been an example of the critical and creative thinking necessary to be successful as a researcher and teacher. He has also been a great moral support when I felt like my work wasn't yielding the impact or as directional as I wanted.

I would like to thank Dr. Stark for his developmental biology expertise he freely lent me, and his contagious excitement about scientific discovery. I would also like to thank the rest of my committee, Dr. Edwards and Dr. Johnson, who helped support me and teach me how to communicate my research the best way possible.

I owe gratitude to Dr. Barrow and Dr. Suli who provided both materials and methods training for some of the project, but also devoted extra time to help me understand scientific concepts or help me to analyze data. I want to thank Brandon Davies for working with me during his rotation, and Micah Ross for teaching me so many methods, helping me analyze data, and suffering me as an invader in her lab space. I couldn't have finished without that support.

Most importantly, I want to thank my parents for instilling in me a desire to progress and to learn my way, and my wife, Shannon, who has taught me patience, perseverance, and the value of doing what you love. She has been a great source of support and strength, especially during the most trying times.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

TITLE PAGEi
ABSTRACTii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTSiii
TABLE OF CONTENTSiv
LIST OF TABLESvi
LIST OF FIGURESvii
INTRODUCTION1
Epithelial Remodeling8
TRPC69
TRPV49
TRPM310
TRPM811
TRPA112
PKD2L113
MATERIALS AND METHODS15
Incubation of Chick Embryos15
Explant Preparation15
Agar-Albumin Culture Dishes15
Chemical Inhibitors16
Treatment Collection18
Cryosectioning18
Immunohistochemistry19

	In Situ Hybridization
\$	Synthesis of Probes
(	Cloning of Products
]	Mini DNA Preparation
]	Probe Synthesis
RESUL	TS24
]	Expression Patterns
]	Pharmacological Inhibition
r	ГКРА1
r	ГКРС6
r	ΓRPV445
r	ГКРМ351
r	ГКРМ8
]	PKD2L163
DISCU	SSION
REFER	ENCES74
CURRI	CULUM VITAE85

# LIST OF TABLES

Table 1:	List and Structure of Small Molecule Inhibitors1	7
Table 2:	List of Primers used to Synthesize Probes	l
Table 3:	List of First Wave of Primers2	5
Table 4:	List of Second and Third Wave of Primers2	6
Table 5:	Drug Concentrations Used Compared Human IC503	1
Table 6:	Sequence Homology Between Chick TRP's and Human	2

# LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1: Chick TRP Superfamily Phylogenetic Tree4
Figure 2: TRP Channel Structure and Binding Domains
Figure 3: Progress Towards Expression Pattern Clarification
Figure 4: In Situ Hybridization Staining
Figure 5: TRPA1 Defect Percentages
Figure 6: TRPA1 Whole Mount Images
Figure 7: TRPA1 Neural Tube Stains
Figure 8: TRPA1 Heart Stains
Figure 9: TRPC6 Defect Percentages
Figure 10: TRPC6 Whole Mount Images40
Figure 11: TRPC6 Neural Tube Stains41
Figure 12: TRPC6 Otic Vesicle Stains
Figure 13: TRPC6 Heart Stains43
Figure 14: TRPC6 Rostral Neural Tube Stains44
Figure 15: TRPV4 Defect Percentages46
Figure 16: TRPV4 Whole Mount Images48
Figure 17: TRPV4 Heart Stains
Figure 18: TRPV4 Heart Orientation Stains
Figure 19: TRPM3 Defect Percentages
Figure 20: TRPM3 Whole Mount Images53
Figure 21: TRPM3 Roof Plate and Otic Vesicle Stains
Figure 22: TRPM3 Neural Tube Stains55

Figure 23:	TRPM8 Defect Percentages	57
Figure 24:	TRPM8 Whole Mount Images	58
Figure 25:	TRPM8 Otic Vesicle and Rostral Neural Tube Stains	59
Figure 26:	TRPM8 Otic Vesicle Stains	60
Figure 27:	TRPM8 Heart Stains	61
Figure 28:	TRPM8 Neural Tube Stains	62
Figure 29:	PKD2L1 Defect Percentages	64
Figure 30:	PKD2L1 Whole Mount Images	65
Figure 31:	PKD2L1 Otic Vesicle and Rostral Neural Tube Stains	66
Figure 32:	PKD2L1 Neural Tube Stains	67

#### INTRODUCTION

Transient Receptor Potential (TRP) channels are cation specific, tetramer forming ion channels with six transmembrane domains that are involved in many cellular systems (Craig Montell, 2005). The first TRP channels were discovered and characterized in *Drosophila* where they helped mediate the function of photoreceptors in response to continuous light stimulation (Minke, 1977; C. Montell, Jones, Hafen, & Rubin, 1985). Since then, they have been found to function by perceiving and responding to hypertonicity in yeast (Zhou et al., 2003), detect and avoid noxious chemicals in nematodes (de Bono, Tobin, Davis, Avery, & Bargmann, 2002), pheromone sensing in mice (Stowers, Holy, Meister, Dulac, & Koentges, 2002), and taste of sweet, bitter and umami (Huang et al., 2019), as well as heat and cold perception in humans (Craig Montell, 2005). It has been made clear that TRP channels function as both whole organism and single cell sensing mediators. For example, as stated above, TRP channels are used to detect specific chemicals by taste or pheromone sensing that enable a whole organism to respond to a stimulus (Huang et al., 2019). On the other hand, TRP channels have been shown to regulate a single cells response to osmolarity (Jiao, Cui, Wang, Li, & Wang, 2017), reactive oxygen species (Taylor-Clark, 2016), and mechanical stress (M. G. Park, Jang, Lee, & Lee, 2017). It is important to note that these channels have been shown to have functions outside of their normal channel activity such as the regulation of ryanodine receptor-mediated calcium release by a subunit of PKD2 (Anyatonwu, Estrada, Tian, Somlo, & Ehrlich, 2007), or the kinase activities of the TRPM family of TRP channels (N. Cai, Lou, Al-Saadi, Tetteh, & Runnels, 2018).

Because of the large variety of stimuli that activate TRP channels and their many cellular functions, they are categorized by homology and not function (Figure 1). The first mammalian 1

TRP channels discovered are considered the canonical TRP channels and are thus referred to as the TRP<u>C</u> subfamily. The other TRP channel subfamilies were grouped according to homology and named for the first discovered member. Each subfamily is named as follows: TRP<u>V</u> for vanilloid, TRP<u>A</u> for ankyrin, TRP<u>P</u> for polycystin, TRP<u>M</u> for melastatin, TRP<u>ML</u> for mucolipin (H. Li, 2017).

The TRPV subfamily consists of six members. TRPV1-4 are mainly found in the skin and ganglia, where they function as sensors for temperature (Zhang, 2015a), pain and itch (Zhang, 2015b). TRPV5 and TRPV6 have the highest calcium selectivity of any of the TRP channels, which is likely connected to their expression in the kidney and gastrointestinal tracts, where they help regulate calcium absorption and homeostasis (Nilius & Owsianik, 2011). The TRPC subfamily consists of 7 subtypes which can be found in the kidneys, heart, vasculature, and lung epithelium regulating many functions, ranging from absorption to contractility to cell cycle progression (Tai, Yang, Liu, & Shao, 2017). The TRPA family is just one protein, TRPA1 which can be found in the dorsal root ganglia and trigeminal ganglia where it regulates pain, itch, and inflammation in skin and viscera in response to noxious chemicals, inflammation and temperature (Bautista, Pellegrino, & Tsunozaki, 2013). The TRPM family consists of 8 different proteins which are varied in function and expression. They can be found in the tongue, heart, pancreatic beta cells, sensory ganglia, immune cells and the kidney (Hantute-Ghesquier, Haustrate, Prevarskaya, & Lehen'kyi, 2018). They play roles in processes such as temperature sensation, taste, insulin release, magnesium homeostasis, ischemic injury and inflammatory responses (Shigeto et al., 2015; Yamamoto & Shimizu, 2016). The TRPML family is not well characterized, but has three members that are involved in lysosomal and endosomal functions (Nilius & Owsianik, 2011). When truncated or not expressed, TRPML1 is the cause of mucolipidosis type IV a lysosomal storage disorder (Dong et al., 2008). TRPP's consist of 3 or 4

members. There is no consensus on whether to accept PKD1 (Polycystic Kidney Disease 1) as an official member of the TRP family. It is often described as just an associated protein that helps regulate the transport of PKD2, a bona-fide member, to the cell membrane, but cannot function as a channel itself. Otherwise these are found in the kidney regulating cell cycle events (Y. Cai et al., 1999). But there are exceptions; PKD2L1 is expressed in the tongue, where it perceives sour taste (Huang et al., 2019), and PKD2 is expressed in the heart, where it regulates store-operated calcium levels with ryanodine receptors (Anyatonwu et al., 2007).

Since the expression patterns, stimulus, and functions of these channels are so varied they cannot be grouped together simply by function, the following phylogenetic tree in "Figure 1" is provided to show the sequence homology between each family of TRP channels. It was designed using Clustal multiple sequence alignment with a neighbor joining tree and is commiserate with trees provided in the literature (Kumar S., 2018; Saitou N., 1987; Tamura K., 2004)





This figure was designed to demonstrate the relationship between the individual proteins in a family and the family groups to the TRP superfamily. It was made using the mRNA sequences of TRP channels found in the model organism chick (*gallus gallus*). In the chick TRPM4 could not be found so the human sequence was used. The TRPV5 sequence was considered to be indistinct from the chick TRPV6 sequence so another human sequence was used. And, finally, like in humans, TRPC2 is a pseudogene which is made clear by the distance in relation between it and the rest of the chick TRPC family.

Despite the classification of TRP channels on the basis of sequence homology, differences in TRP channel regulation, activity, localization, and function are achieved by domain organization and sequence variation (Figure 2). For example, the TRP domain on the C'terminus near the channel gate of TRPV and TRPM channels (Yue et al., 2015) probably has multiple functions related to channel activation threshold (Garcia-Sanz et al., 2007), but is also known to regulate phosphatidyl inositol biphosphate(PI(4,5)P2) mediated activation of TRP channels (Rohacs, Lopes, Michailidis, & Logothetis, 2005). Another conserved TRP channel domain is the Ankyrin Repeat Domain (ARD), which can be found with 3 or 4 repeats in TRPC channels, 6 repeats in TRPV channels and 14 or 15 repeats in TRPA1 (Nilius & Owsianik, 2011). The ARD is thought to play a role in channel tetramerization, ligand interactions, and protein complex formation that anchors the TRP channel to larger protein complexes in the membrane (Gaudet, 2008). Other domains include the endoplasmic reticulum retention domain which is found in TRPMLs and TRPPs and cause the localization of the protein subunits in the endoplasmic reticulum (Y. Cai et al., 1999). Some TRPMs contain enzyme domains which either hydrolyze ADP to AMP as in the case of TRPM2, or function as kinase domains in TRPM6 and TRPM7 (Hantute-Ghesquier et al., 2018). Calmodulin binding domains can be found in TRPA1, TRPVs, TRPCs, and TRPMs, and phosphorylation sites can be found in TRPCs and TRPVs (Owsianik, D'Hoedt, Voets, & Nilius, 2006). The domain organization of TRP channels is another example of how this superfamily of channels achieves a high degree of variation in both regulation and function.



Figure 2: TRP Channel Structure and Binding Domains.

Representative images showing general structure and varied active and binding domains of specific TRP channels in each subfamily.

Because of the intense structural variety of the TRP superfamily, many of the cellular and molecular roles and functions of TRP channels are still unknown; but there are some consistent functions between this diverse group of ion channels. The obvious, and most commonly shared function between the TRP channels is their ion selectivity. All TRP channels have six transmembrane segments with the fifth and sixth segments determining ion selectivity. Because the transmembrane segments of TRP channels are well conserved, almost all TRP channels are calcium permeable. While a few are highly selective for calcium ions, many only have moderate selectivity of (P<sub>Ca</sub>/P<sub>Na</sub> 0.1-20) and are capable of allowing currents of monovalent cations such as sodium (Mulier, Vriens, & Voets, 2017). In contrast, however, TRPM4 and TRPM5 are regulated by intracellular calcium levels, but are selective for monovalent cations and almost impermeable to calcium ions (Launay et al., 2002). Regulation of channels by calcium is another feature shared broadly across the TRP superfamily. Since so many of these channels regulate calcium levels while being regulated by calcium themselves, TRP channels are considered important regulators of this important second messenger. There are varying ways that these channels are regulated by intracellular calcium levels. TRPA, TRPC, TRPV, and TRPM channels all have calmodulin binding domains which, depending on the specific subfamily member and location of expression, can either desensitize the channel to its stimulus or activate the channel (Zhu, 2005). Combining their sensitivity to various stimuli plus their mechanisms for calcium-mediated desensitization suggests that they are involved in fine tuning calcium homeostasis (Raquibul Hasan & Zhang, 2018; Shapovalov, Ritaine, Skryma, & Prevarskaya, 2016). TRPA1 and TRPP2 also have EF hands which are domains that enable the direct binding of calcium to the protein which then regulates its function. The EF hand in TRPP2 is thought to make calcium binding required for channel activation but inhibits the channel function at high calcium levels (Celic et al., 2012; Petri et al., 2010).

The ability to alter cellular calcium levels lends a large impact to TRP channel activation, allowing it to regulate diverse and fundamental cellular processes, including those that contribute to development and become unregulated in cancer progression (Davis et al., 2014).

#### **Epithelial Remodeling**

While there are clearly a wide range of cellular mechanisms that are regulated by TRP channels, the interest of this project is focused on their role in morphogenesis, specifically epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT). EMT is the process a cell goes through to convert from being integrated into an epithelial tissue as a polarized, stationary, fixed cell to a nonpolarized, migratory, invasive, apoptosis-resistant cell that no longer maintains connections to other cells in the tissue (Kalluri & Weinberg, 2009). EMT is a key process that allows cells to depart from the primary tumor during cancer metastasis and because of this, it has been a target in cancer research studies (Thiery, 2002). The use of a developmental model in this research is appropriate because processes like neural crest cell transition and migration are closely related to cancer metastasis (Gallik et al., 2017). Determining the spatiotemporal localization of TRP channel expression in a developmental model will help clarify their role in disease states that are characterized by dysregulation of epithelial remodeling. Studying the role of TRP channels in developmental events such as neural crest migration and other EMT events in development will give more information about the role of individual channel types in cancer metastasis (Fels, Bulk, Petho, & Schwab, 2018). Because there are 28 known TRP channels, a thorough documentation of their expression was beyond the scope of this project. Therefore, six TRP channels were chosen to be studied based on review of the literature and access to selective pharmacological inhibitors. The channels chosen (TRPC6, TRPV4, TRPM3, TRPM8, TRPA1, and PKD2L1) are known to have roles in cell cycle regulation, migration, and cell survival

(Vrenken, Jalink, van Leeuwen, & Middelbeek, 2016). Since the structure, stimulus, inhibition, location, and function of the TRP channel superfamily is so varied, more in-depth background, especially regarding their role in epithelial remodeling events, will be given about each of the six TRP channels chosen for this study.

# TRPC6

TRPC6 can be found in the brain (albeit at lower concentration than other TRPC's), cardiac neurons (Calupca, Locknar, & Parsons, 2002), retinal ganglion cells (Warren, Allen, Brown, & Robinson, 2006), olfactory epithelial cells (H. Li, 2017), as well as the kidney, heart, vasculature and lungs (Tai et al., 2017). It is a non-selective cation channel with a selectivity of calcium over sodium (Pca/Pna) of 5, making it permeable but not very selective between divalent and monovalent cations (Hofmann et al., 1999). TRPC6 can be directly activated by diacyl glycerol (DAG) or phosphorylation, and has a wide range of cellular and organismal functions (Dietrich & Gudermann, 2014). Langford et al. from our own research group showed that TRPC6 is required for hepatocyte growth factor (HGF)-induced epithelial cell scattering of cultured MDCK cells, a well-established tissue culture model for EMT (Langford, Keyes, & Hansen, 2012). TRPC6 plays a role in metastasis by altering intracellular calcium and thus the expression of things like fibronectin and ZO-1 leading to dysregulation of the cell cycle and increased migration (Song et al., 2013; Yang et al., 2017).

# TRPV4

TRPV4 is activated by low osmolarity, mechanical stress, and temperatures greater than 27°C in humans and chick (Raquibul Hasan & Zhang, 2018), and has a selectivity of calcium over sodium (P<sub>Ca</sub>/P<sub>Na</sub>) of about 6, meaning it's not highly selective but has a higher affinity for

the passage of calcium than sodium (Strotmann, Schultz, & Plant, 2003). While acting as a calcium channel, TRPV4 is also tightly regulated by calcium levels. Calcium's effects on TRPV4 are such that its presence is required for TRPV4 to be activated but either high levels or continuous exposure to calcium, mediated by calmodulin binding, is also the mechanism of desensitization of the TRPV4 ion channel (Strotmann et al., 2003; Watanabe et al., 2003). Most likely due to the varied functions of TRPV4 and its probable role in epithelial remodeling events, it is the root cause of a few channelopathies (diseases caused by the improper function of a channel), such as Brachyolmia, Charcot-Marie-Tooth disease type 2C, Spinal Muscular Atrophy and Hereditary Motor and Sensory Neuropathy type 2 (Verma, Kumar, & Goswami, 2010). TRPV4 has also been shown to relocate to the plasma membrane and mediate cellular migration following cytoskeletal rearrangements started by arachidonic acid (Fiorio Pla et al., 2012). Not everyone agrees on the role of TRPV4 in migration and metastasis. While one group found that deletion of TRPV4 resulted in more migration because of disruption of VE-cadherin junctions (Cappelli et al., 2019), another found that calcium influx mediated by TRPV4 activated the AKT pathway resulting in downregulation of E-cadherin and increased migration (W. H. Lee et al., 2017).

#### TRPM3

Melastatin TRP channel subfamily members TRPM3 and TRPM8 play roles in cancer survival and progression (Hantute-Ghesquier et al., 2018). TRPM3 is a calcium-permeable cation channel with a selectivity of calcium over sodium of anywhere from 0.1 to 10. This range is caused by the varied selectivity of splice variants of TRPM3 (Oberwinkler, Lis, Giehl, Flockerzi, & Philipp, 2005). Because of the range of splice variants of TRPM3, there are likely various stimuli and functions for each. Known stimuli of channel activation vary from osmo-sensation

and homeostasis in the kidney (N. Lee et al., 2003), to activation by sphingosine (Grimm, Kraft, Schultz, & Harteneck, 2005), some steroids (Drews et al., 2014), and noxious heat (Vriens et al., 2011). An example of the variety found in the TRP channels is that a stimulus of noxious heat can cause avoidance of the whole organism mediated by the brain, while another activation by a change in osmolarity on the same channel but in the kidney can help regulate ion gradients. While little is known about the role of TRPM3 in epithelial remodeling events, it has been shown that TRPM3 activity can be regulated by miR-204 to suppress tumor metastasis in head and neck squamous cell carcinoma (Y. Lee et al., 2010).

# TRPM8

TRPM8 is calcium permeable. However, a (Pca/Pna) of 1-3, indicates it is not selective for calcium but has a slight preference for calcium over monovalent cations (McKemy, Neuhausser, & Julius, 2002). It is most commonly found in the peripheral nervous system acting as a cold sensor, but has been shown to be expressed in the prostate, vascular smooth muscle, odontoblasts, liver, and urinary tract (Latorre, Brauchi, Madrid, & Orio, 2011). It is well known for its activation by menthol and temperatures below 26°C (Bautista et al., 2007). Like most TRP channels, TRPM8 can be desensitized to its stimulus by high calcium levels, but channel activity is enhanced at low levels of calcium (McKemy et al., 2002). It has been shown that PIP2 is a necessary cofactor to sensitize TRPM8 to activating mechanisms, and that increased calcium activates PLC which then hydrolyzes PIP2 increasing potential desensitization of the channel completing the negative feedback loop (Rohacs et al., 2005). There is new evidence that the process of desensitization of TRPM8 is mediated by G protein-coupled receptors, and specifically the alpha subunit of G proteins binding to it to sensitize it to inhibition (L. Liu et al., 2019). The role of TRPM8 in epithelial remodeling is made apparent in cancer and is wide and

varied. There is evidence that it upregulates EMT in breast cancer cells by activating the AKT pathway (J. Liu et al., 2014), and evidence that it inhibits cell migration by inhibiting Rap1 with its cytosolic tail (Genova et al., 2017). Perturbing TRPM8 function leads to the dysregulation of normal cellular processes in prostate (Genova et al., 2017), pancreatic (Yee, Zhou, & Lee, 2010), lung (Du et al., 2014), breast (J. Liu et al., 2014), bladder (Q. Li, Wang, Yang, Wang, & Li, 2009), melanoma (Guo, Carlson, & Slominski, 2012), and osteosarcoma (Y. Wang et al., 2013) cancer disease states (Hantute-Ghesquier et al., 2018; Yee, 2015).

# TRPA1

TRPA1 is unique in that there is only one member of the TRPA family in mammals. It is characterized by its many ankyrin repeat domains and can form both homo- and hetero-tetramers that are permeable to calcium, sodium and potassium with a (Pca/Pna) of about 1 (Sadofsky et al., 2014; Story et al., 2003; Zygmunt & Hogestatt, 2014). The function of this channel is regulated by stimuli such as noxious cold, endogenous and exogenous inflammatory signals, reactive oxygen species, and exogenous irritants that can cause pain or itch (Bautista et al., 2013; Bessac & Jordt, 2008; Taylor-Clark, 2016). TRPA1 contains an EF hand domain which enables the direct binding of calcium (Figure 2), which is believed to directly activate TRPA1 and help mediate the extreme cold sensation (Zurborg, Yurgionas, Jira, Caspani, & Heppenstall, 2007). While the role of calcium in many TRP channels is limited to inhibition at high levels, calcium can activate TRPA1 at low levels via direct binding and inactivate it at high levels with a mechanism probably dependent upon calmodulin binding (R. Hasan, Leeson-Payne, Jaggar, & Zhang, 2017). It is important to note that while the functions of the TRP channels have not all been elucidated due to their variety of stimuli and permeabilities, the complexity of each channel can be further advanced by the formation of hetero-tetramers and complexes like those formed

with TRPA1 and TRPV1 (Weng et al., 2015). The formation of complexes, and the resultant interactions between two similar yet distinct channels, adds a layer of complexity to an already dynamic functionality of TRP channels. TRPA1 plays many roles in cancer, though few roles in EMT-type events have been elucidated. In one such report, TRPA1 mutations were observed in prostate cancer and its activation in cancer-associated fibroblasts results in increased secretion of EMT inducing growth factors (Vancauwenberghe et al., 2017). In another, activation of TRPA1 in lung cancer cells results in cyclooxygenase-2 suppression, resulting in downregulation of growth factor secretion that would normally come from a hypoxic environment (J. Park, Shim, Jin, Rhyu, & Lee, 2016). So far the role of TRPA1 in cell migration has been indirect and usually paired in complex with another protein like TRPM8 or FGFR2 to induce metastasis in lung cancer (Berrout et al., 2017; Du et al., 2014).

# PKD2L1

Finally, PKD2L1 is part of the polycystin subgroup of TRP channels, and though it shares about 60% homology with PKD2, not much is known about its molecular role (Delmas, 2005). While PKD2L1 (or TRPP3) normally associates with a PKD1 or PKD1L protein to form a receptor channel, it can form a homo-tetramer that is sensitive to change in pH, cellular swelling, and voltage (T. Shimizu, Janssens, Voets, & Nilius, 2009). PKD2L1 is non selectively calcium permeable with a (Pca/Pna) of 4 (Chen et al., 1999). While PKD2 is important in renal development (Fragiadaki et al., 2017), PKD2L1 seems to have independent roles, such as sour taste perception (Ohishi et al., 2017). The importance of PKD2L1 has recently emerged as it is primarily responsible for ion flux in neuronal and renal primary cilia and can be directly activated by PKA phosphorylation (E. Y. J. Park, Kwak, Ha, & So, 2018). Another recently

elucidated, important function of PKD2L1 is that it helps regulate mitochondrial calcium homeostasis in the heart, resulting in anti-hypertrophic effects on the heart (Lu et al., 2018).

Beyond this, our lab has found evidence that inhibition of TRP channels results in phenotypes suggesting the interference of the proper development of important epithelial remodeling events in the chick embryo.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### Incubation of Chick Embryos

Fertilized chicken eggs were obtained from the following sources; North Carolina State University, Dunlap Hatchery in Caldwell, ID, and LJ Farms in Spanish Fork, UT. They were incubated on their sides at 37°C for 30-38 hours, or to the 7-11 somite stage range. When the embryos had developed to the desired stage, an adapted version of the chick whole-embryo culture method developed by Susan Chapman *et al.* was used (Chapman, Collignon, Schoenwolf, & Lumsden, 2001).

# **Explant Preparation**

The eggs were cracked in a petri dish so that the embryo would be on the top of the yolk. Depending on the stage of development, varying amounts of thick albumin had to be gently pulled from the top of the embryo using a Kimwipe<sup>®</sup>. Once the albumin was removed, a previously prepared ring of Whatman no. 2 filter paper, which was cut so that it had a diameter of ~1 inch and a hole in the middle with a diameter of ~0.5 inches, was placed above the embryo to hold it steady. Once done, the vitelline membrane was cut around the edge of the ring to separate the embryo from the rest of the egg. When that was accomplished a second ring was placed ventrally to the first to "sandwich" the embryo between the two rings. The rings were then punctured to ensure the membranes would not slip from between the rings.

# Agar-Albumin Culture Dishes

Agar culture dishes were prepared per the protocol in (Darnell & Schoenwolf, 2000). Briefly, 1% w/v of Bacto-agar was mixed with equivalate volumes of boiling saline solution (7.19g NaCl per 1 L distilled autoclaved water) and put in a water bath at 47°C for at least 20 min. Thin albumin was collected from fertilized eggs to the volume of 6 mL per drug treatment plate and placed in the same water bath for at least 20 minutes. While those were warming in the water bath PBS with 0.1% BSA were aliquoted into 15 mL conical vials. For the control plates 1,930  $\mu$ L PBS/BSA solution was aliquoted then 70  $\mu$ L of the drug vehicle, DMSO, was suspended in the solution. Finally, 14  $\mu$ L 100x Penicillin/Streptomycin was added to the solution. This was repeated with each drug treatment with the only variation being the amount of PBS/BSA and drug suspended in DMSO being added. All treatment groups ended with DMSO making up 0.5% or less of the total volume. These solutions were incubated in the same water bath for at least 10 minutes before the prewarmed thin albumin was gently mixed into it. Then 6 ml of the Bacto agar solution was transferred to 6-well Tissue Culture plates with a volume of 2 ml in each well. These plates were labeled and allowed to solidify for at least 1 hour prior to use. If stored in the 4°C fridge, they were wrapped in foil with a wet paper towel to maintain them, then prewarmed in the incubator before use.

# **Chemical Inhibitors**

Each of the 6 chemical inhibitors used in this study were suspended in DMSO. They were diluted to their determined IC50's in the protocol mentioned above with the concentration of DMSO never exceeding 0.5%. All inhibitors were purchased from commercial companies (Tocris Scientific: SAR 7334, Phenamil, HC 067047, A 967079; or Alomone Labs: Ononetin, M8-B hydrochloride.) The following "Table 1" includes the drug name, target, structure, and final concentration used.

Table 1: List and Structure of Small Molecule Inhibitors.

Drug Name	Acts On	Structure	IC <sub>50</sub> 's
SAR 7334	TRPC6		500 nM
HC 067047	TRPV4		1.1 μM
Ononetin	TRPM3		3 μΜ
M8 B Hydrochloride	TRPM8	HCI	500 nM
A 967079	TRPA1		1.5 μΜ
Phenamil	PKD2L1 & ENaC's		2 μΜ

The controls for this process were plates made using 0.5% DMSO, the drug carrier, as the treatment. Once the drug and control plates were fully prepared chick embryos were collected as stated above and gently placed on the agar of each well in the treatment plates. These plates were then incubated in a temperature, humidity, and CO2 controlled tissue culture incubator at 37°C with 5% CO2 for 18-24 hours.

# Treatment Collection

Following the incubation period, embryos were washed with 1X PBS then fixed with 2 mL of 4% formaldehyde for one hour at room temperature or overnight at 2-8°C. Once fixed, the embryos were cut out of their vitelline membranes and washed with PBS. Each embryo was imaged three times dorsally and three times ventrally before being moved into 5% sucrose/PBS for 4 hours at room temperature or overnight at 2-8°C. The embryos were then moved to, and stored in, 15% sucrose/PBS at 2-8°C until sectioning.

# Cryosectioning

Embryos were prepared for cryosectioning by embedding them in gelatin consisting of 7.5% gelatin (Sigma) and 15% sucrose (both w/v) in PBS. Each embryo, in 15% Sucrose/PBS, was warmed alongside the 7.5% gelatin in a 37°C water-bath for at least 1 hour. Then, each embryo was transferred to a 3 mL aliquot of the gelatin and inverted 4-5 times every 30 minutes for 90 minutes. After the initial 90 minutes, the gelatin was replaced, and the procedure repeated. Once done, the embryos are transferred to molds along with fresh, warm gelatin and are left to solidify for at least 30 minutes at room temperature with the embryo suspended in the middle of the gelatin. The blocks can then be moved forward for cryosectioning or stored in a refrigerator in a box with a wet paper towel for up to 3 days. When preparing for cryosectioning the embryos

location is marked with a marker then the gelatin blocks are flash frozen in liquid nitrogen. The blocks are then sectioned at 12-16 microns per slice with a cryostat. The sections are then mounted, in sequence, on VWR<sup>®</sup> Superfrost Plus<sup>®</sup> glass slides.

#### Immunohistochemistry

Embryo sections of all treatment groups and the control group described in "Chemical Inhibitors", were rehydrated by placing them in 1X PBS at room temperature for 30 minutes. The gelatin surrounding the embryo sections was removed by placing the PBS with slides in a 37°C water-bath for 5-10 minutes then transferring the slides to pre-warmed PBS for another 5-10 minutes. Finally, the slides were moved into fresh room temperature PBS and they are ready to be stained or stored at 2-8°C.

The following antibodies were used: Laminin (mouse IgG1, Developmental Hybridoma 3H11) to measure morphological changes, HNK1 (mouse IgM, Developmental Hybridoma 3H5) to visualize the migration of neural crest cells, and DAPI to visualize individual cell nuclei and general tissue morphology. Laminin primary antibody was diluted to a 1:500 concentration with antibody buffer (PBS, 0.1% bovine serum albumin (BSA), 0.1% Tween® 20), HNK1 primary antibody was diluted to a 1:100 concentration with the antibody buffer, and DAPI antibody was diluted to 1:250,000 in the PBS wash. Each slide was removed from the PBS and covered with 300 µL of the primary antibody mixture and allowed to incubate for either four hours at room temperature or overnight at 2-8°C. Each slide was then rinsed three times with PBS then the procedure was repeated with the secondary antibodies at a dilution of either 1:500 or 1:1000 for one hour at room temperature. Following application of the secondary antibodies the slides were washed three times in PBS and covered using BWR micro cover glass 24 X 60 mm No. 1 and

several drops of Fluoromount-G. Fluorescent images of the staining were taken at 10X or 20X with an Olympus BX61 microscope.

#### In Situ Hybridization

Embryos were incubated for the total time that the drug treatment embryos would be incubated then collected for In Situ Hybridization. To ensure a functional protocol, a control of FGF8 was used and visualized in the AER of limb buds. The embryos were collected and placed directly in ice cold 4% formaldehyde and stored at 2-8°C. Following fixation, the embryos were washed in PTW (0.1% Tween® 20 1X PBS) three times for five minutes each at room temperature. The embryos are then dehydrated in a stepwise manner from 25%, 50%, 75% and 100% methanol and stored at -20°C. Whole-mount *in situ* hybridization was then performed as described by Wilkinson and Nieto (Wilkinson & Nieto, 1993). In short, formaldehyde-fixed embryos of appropriate developmental stages were buffered and exposed to a DIG-labeled antisense RNA probe, which bound to its complimentary mRNA transcripts. After removal of the non-specifically binding probe, the embryos were incubated with anti-DIG alkaline-phosphatase (AP) antibody (1/2000; Roche, Indianapolis, IN), followed by a chromogenic AP substrate. Whole-mount embryos stained for specific mRNA transcripts were then prepared for cryosectioning as previously described and sectional imaging on the Olympus BX61 brightfield microscope.

#### Synthesis of Probes

Primers designed with Primer BLAST specific to each *gallus* TRP channel sequence in PubMed's gene bank were used to PCR amplify templates for probe synthesis. Primers were reconstituted to a 100ng/µL stock solution and 20ng/µL working solutions. PCR (Polymerase

Chain Reaction) conditions were as follows: 94°C for 5 minutes, then 94°C for 1 minute, 55-63°C for 30 seconds and 72°C for 1 minute repeated for 35 cycles, followed by 72°C elongation period for 10 minutes. The annealing temperature was variable and depended on the primers being used. All primers used spanned the 3' UTR segment of the sequence. The following "Table 2" includes the primer sequences and base pair length of the predicted products.

200.22			

Table 2 List of Primers Used to Synthesize Probes

Channel	Forward 5'-3'	Reverse 5'-3'	Length	
TRPC6	GGAGGACTCTTCCAGTACCCT	CGTCTCTACCATATACACAGAGGA	613	
PKD2L1	CGGAACGAAAGAACTGGGCT	GAAACACAGGGGCCAGAAGTT	861	
TRPA1	TTTGATTCGGATCGCTGTTGT	TAAGCTGCTGCTCTITTCTGTG	766	
PKD1	GGTGCTTGTCTACAGCTACCG	TTCCAGTGAACCCTCAGCACT	970	
PKD2	GGATGGGGACCAGGAACTGA	ACCCACCACTGAGCTITCCT	714	
TRPV6	ĊŢĢĞAĞAGŢĢĞĊĊĊAŢĞAAĊ	CCACAGGCCTTAGCTCAAAGT	669	
TRPC1	ACTGGCACACGTAGCAATCTT	TGCTGTGCAACCATCTCCTTT	677	

## Cloning of Products

The PCR products were ligated into either pGEM-T Easy (Promega) vectors or TOPO-II Cloning kits using each kit's standard protocol and transformed into Select96 Competent Cells (Promega) or competent cells provided by the Suli Lab (BYU Provo, UT). In short, 3  $\mu$ L PCR product were added to a ligation reaction containing the pGEM-T Easy vector or TOPO-II Plasmid, buffer, and T4 DNA ligase and allowed to incubate at room temperature for one hour. Following incubation, 3  $\mu$ L of the ligation reaction were added to competent cells and incubated on ice for 30 minutes. The cells were then heat-shocked at 42°C for 30 seconds and returned to ice for 5 minutes. The cells were carefully transferred to SOC broth and incubated in a shaker at  $37^{\circ}$ C for 1 hour. After incubation, 100 µL of each culture was plated on LB/X-gal/Ampicillin plates which were incubated overnight at  $37^{\circ}$ C.

## Mini DNA Preparation

White colonies (devoid of beta-galactosidase activity) were labeled and chosen from the LB/X-gal/Ampicillin plates and used to inoculate 5 mL LB/Ampicillin broth. These were placed in a shaker at 37°C for 6 hours then Zymo DNA preparation kits were used to isolate the plasmids following kit instructions. The cells were pelleted then resuspended and lysed. They were then brought to a neutral pH then washed of extra debris. The DNA was then isolated via centrifugation using the spin columns provided in the kit. Once the DNA is cleaned and collected in the spin column it is eluted with an elution buffer or water at a pH of 7.5.

# Probe Synthesis

Anti-sense probes were constructed from partial sequences of TRPC6, TRPC1, PKD1, PKD2, PKD2L1, TRPV6, and TRPA1, all including at least 500 base pairs of the coding region along with at least 100 base pairs of the 3' UTR of each gene. The PCR product inserts that were inserted into the plasmids were cloned out of the plasmids using a PCR of the plasmids with M13 forward and reverse primers. The resultant product size was confirmed with gel electrophoresis and then purified and prepped for submission to be cycle sequenced. Depending on the direction of the insert, either T7 or SP6 Polymerase were used with DiG labeled nucleotides to synthesize an anti-sense probe that would be specific to mRNA sequences of each

gene product. The product was then confirmed with gel electrophoresis, cleaned, concentrated to a working solution, and stored at -20°C.

# RESULTS

#### **Expression Patterns**

From the beginning of this project a central premise of the work to be performed was to validate TRP channel gene expression in the developing chick (*gallus gallus*) embryo. To do this, known and predicted chick TRP channel sequences were gathered and analyzed. After review of the literature a plan was made to choose 12 of the 28 TRP channels and describe in three different developmental stages in the chick using *in situ* hybridization. Primers were designed using NCBI BLAST Primer Design to make products of about 750 base pairs including the 3' UTR and at least 100 base pairs beyond it. The first set of primers are shown in "Table 3".

These primers were used to make PCR (Polymerase Chain Reaction) products using a cDNA library collected from chick embryos at broadly comparable developmental stages by the Stark Lab. If a PCR product was acquired, then they were moved forward to insertion into a plasmid and cloning in competent cells. Subsequent sequencing would validate the cloned genes and help to determine suitability for *in situ* hybridization. Of the original 12 primer sets only TRPC1, TRPC6, TRPV2, TRPV6, PKD2, PKD2L1, and PKD2L2 yielded PCR products. Of those products, only TRPC1, TRPC6, TRPV6, PKD2, and PKD2L2 made it into the plasmids to be cloned. Of those cloned only TRPC1, TRPC6, TRPV6, TRPV6

Table 3: List of First Wave of Primers.

This table includes the first set of primers designed and used to attempt to synthesize probes for *in situ* hybridization.

Channel	Forward 5'-3'	Reverse 5'-3'	Length
TRPV1	TATTGGGAGGGGAGACCTGGA	CGCTCTTATGAAGCAAGCGTT	674
TRPV2	TTCTGGCTACAGCAAAAGTGT	AGGGTGAACCACAGTCATTGAT	502
TRPV3	GGATTTGGCGTAGCTCTTGC	ACCAGACCGCATCACTGAAC	691
TRPV4	AACATGCTCATCGCCCTCAT	TTTCGTGGTGGCTGCTCTTT	778
TRPV6	CTGGAGAGTGGCCCATGAAC	CCACAGGCCTTAGCTCAAAGT	669
TRPA1	TTIGATTCGGATCGCTGTTGT	TAAGCTGCTGCTCTTTTCTGTG	766
TRPC1	ACTGGCACACGTAGCAATCTT	TGCTGTGCAACCATCTCCTTT	677
TRPC6	GGAGGACTCTTCCAGTACCCT	CGTCTCTACCATATACACAGAGGA	613
TRPP1 (PKD1)	GGTGCTTGTCTACAGCTACCG	TTCCAGTGAACCCTCAGCACT	970
TRPP2 (PKD2)	GGATGGGGACCAGGAACTGA	ACCCACCACTGAGCTTTCCT	714
TRPP3 (PKD2L1)	CGTCCTTGATGAAGAGGAGCA	AGGGGCCAGAAGTTCTAGGTT	743
TRPP5 (PKD2L2)	CTTCGGGCCGCAAGTTGA	GTGTAAAGGTGCAGGGGAAGAA	722

Table 4: List of Second and Third Wave of Primers.

Primers designed in the hopes of synthesizing probes for *in situ* hybridization. These were the second and third wave of primers designed. Some because earlier versions didn't work, and some because of new interests in TRP channel function.

Channel	Forward 5'-3'	Reverse 5'-3'	Length	
TRPP1.2 (PKD1)	GGTGCTTGTCTACAGC- TACCG	GCCTCTTCCAGTGAACCCTC	1000	
TRPM7	GGTCACAACTGGGACTCTGT	AACGACCAGCTACCAATCTGT	997	
TRPM7.2	ACAACTGGGACTCTGTGCAA	CCTTAGAGTATGGACCAGCCAAA	940	
TRPML1	CGAATTCAGTCAG- TTCTTCCAGC	GGCTCCAGTTCAGCATTTGGA	968	
TRPML12	ACAACATCCTCATCGTCACG C	TGAGGCTCCAGGCAAGATGG	928	
TR PM8	GCTCTTGGTATTCTGGGA- GAGTC	CATCCAACAAGCTGAAAGGGTT	1000	
TRPM3	GCGATCTAAAAGCAGCCGTT	CTCTG- TAAATITTTCATCCCTCCCT	858	1
TRPV4.2	GCTGGAGAGTGCCAAGTACC	TTTTTCGTGGTGGCTGCTCTT	859	
TRPV4.3	TGAGGATCACTCCAACTG- CAC	TTTTCGTGGTGGCTGCTCTTTAT	975	
TRPP3.2 (PKD2L1)	CGGAACGAAAGAACTGGGCT	GAAACACAGGGGGCCAGAAGTT	861	

Figure 3 is a representation of the progress made in this descriptive project for each of the TRP channels. As explained in the figure, some channels were not attempted while others made it to the level of PCR products, probe synthesis, or actual staining. In situ hybridization was done with each probe developed, with the most consistent results being obtained using PKD2 and TRPC6 probes, where the most prevalent staining was observed in the ectoderm, brain, otic vesicle, and heart (Figure 4). Figure 4 shows that the methods being used were correct, demonstrated by the FGF8 control, and the location specific staining mentioned above. Besides PKD2 and TRPC6, the other probes yielded inconsistent results and would need follow-up in future studies.


Figure 3: Progress Towards Expression Pattern Clarification.

Progress of each TRP channel in the process of developing a probe and determining mRNA expression patterns using *in situ* hybridization. Green is successful through that point. Blue is successful to that point on the 2nd or 3rd set of primers. **Red** is mixed results of success.



Figure 4: In Situ Hybridization Staining.

TRP Channel Expression: (A, B) Control *in situ* staining with FGF8 probe. A. Control stain of AER labeled by FGF8. B. Whole mount image of section (A), clear staining of limb buds by FGF8. (C, D). Staining with PKD2 probe: C. Longitudinal section of left embryo in image (D), staining of ectoderm and mesencephalon. D. Whole mount image of embryos stained with PKD2 probe. Specific staining in heart, developing nervous system, and otic vesicle. E. Section of embryo stained with TRPC6 probe. Specific staining in the ectoderm. F. section of embryo stained with TRPC6 probe. Specific staining in the ectoderm. F. section of embryo stained with TRPC1 probe. No specific staining found.

I next moved on to the primary focus, to evaluate the function of these TRP channels in development, using pharmacological inhibition and look for observable, consistent morphological changes.

## Pharmacological Inhibition

Once it was decided that small molecule drug inhibition of TRP channels should be used to give an idea of the potential function of these channels in epithelial remodeling events, an experimental plan needed to be determined. The plan developed was that embryos would be treated using the agar-albumin culture dish method developed by Darnell and Shoenwolf (Darnell & Schoenwolf, 2000). The embryos would be around the same developmental stages of between 6 and 11 somite stages, which is a time period of significant epithelial remodeling events such as the closing of the neural tube and neural crest cell migration enabling the potential interference of such events with the application of the drugs chosen. The TRP channels studied would need to be chosen based on evidence in the literature and availability of small molecule inhibitors. The treated embryos would then be sectioned and stained with antibodies to clarify phenotypes observed in whole mount and determine phenotypes that couldn't been seen in whole mount. Based on available small molecule inhibitors and the research summarized in the introduction, TRPC6, TRPV4, TRPA1, TRPM3, TRPM8 and PKD2L1 were chosen to be studied. Since no studies had been done using the inhibitors chosen on chick embryos, or using the agar-albumin culture dish method, a higher concentration was used for each (Table 5).

Table 5: Drug Concentrations Used Compared to Human IC50.

TRP channels treated with small molecule inhibitors. Concentration Used is the final concentration of the small molecule inhibitor in the agar the embryo was cultured on Provided IC50 is the concentration provided for use either in a mouse, rat, or human.

Channel	Concentration Used	Provided IC 50	
TRPA1	1.5µM	167nM	
TRPC6	500nlM	50nM	100000000000000000000000000000000000000
TRPV4	1µM	145nM	Í
TRPM3	3µM	300nM	
TRPM8	500nM	48nM	
PKD2L1	2μΜ	140nM	

# TRPA1

TRPA1, as discussed in the introduction, is regulated by stimuli such as noxious cold, endogenous and exogenous inflammatory signals, reactive oxygen species, and exogenous irritants that can cause pain or itch (Bautista et al., 2013; Bessac & Jordt, 2008; Taylor-Clark, 2016). It also has been shown to play roles in epithelial remodeling events in the form of cancer progression. The small molecule inhibitor used for its inhibition is called A-967079 and was bought from Tocris Bioscience (Table 1). TRPA1 is unique to the other channels in this study for a number of reasons. The first is that it is the only member of its family making it unique amongst all TRP channels. The second is that it shares the lowest homology between the chick

protein sequence and human of 62% identity and 78% positive matches (Table 6).

Table 6: Sequence Homology Between Chick TRP's and Human.

Table of the homology shared between the chick TRP channels (Channel) and the Human TRP channels (Human). The Identity score is based on the percentage of exact matches. The Positives score is based on the percentage of exact and similarly functioning matches. The Gaps score is the percentage of sequence mismatch or disparity in length.

Channel	Identity	Positives	Gaps	Human
TRPA1	62%	78%	1%	TRPA1 X1
TRPC6 X1	80%	85%	8%	TRPC6
TRPM3 X1	87%	91%	3%	TRPM3 X13
TRPM8	81%	91%	0%	TRPM8
TRPV4	85%	91%	1%	TRPV4 X1
PKD2L1	75%	89%	1%	PKD2L1 isoform 2

The final reason, which is related to the second, is that the inhibitor A-967079, might not be as potent in the chick model as in human or mice models. Because TRPA1 is associated with inflammation and pain sensation a lot of work has been done to try and inhibit its negative effects. It has been found that while the inhibitor used has potent inhibitory effects on mice and humans, it does not inhibit TRPA1 found in *xenopus tropicalis* (Nakatsuka et al., 2013). They found that normal inhibition of TRPA1 by A967079 was mediated by interaction with an amino acid pair of serine and threonine. The western clawed frog has an isoleucine and valine in those positions, rendering the function of the inhibitor useless. By using a SMART Protein BLAST, I found that the residues in the chick TRPA1 5<sup>th</sup> transmembrane segment were isoleucine and alanine, which is closer to the western clawed frog than to the human sequence. This, along with the phenotypic results gathered could mean that the small molecule inhibitor had no effect on the chick TRPA1 channels treated. An electrophysiological study of the channel being treated with the inhibitor would need to be done to clarify its full effect.

The realization that the small molecule inhibitor might not perform its function on chick TRPA1 proteins didn't come until after all the embryos had been treated. After treatment, whole mount embryos were analyzed, and the number of perceived defects were counted. The



Figure 5: TRPA1 Defect Percentages.

Rates of observed defects in embryos treated with A967079 a TRPA1 inhibitor. There were no defects observed at a rate of 50% with an N of five, even with a concentration 10 times that provided as the IC50 for humans.

proportion of embryos with specific defects was calculated and compared to those observed in control untreated embryos (Figure 5).

To represent the potential defects observed in the whole mount treatment groups, two representative embryos were sectioned and stained to clarify the morphological effects of the small molecule inhibitor. The whole mount images provided in (Figure 6), represent the sections stained and imaged. In this treatment group the most significant phenotypes were otic vesicles with altered shapes, changes in heart morphology, and embryos that "turned" left instead of right causing the heart to be on the opposite side of the embryo. Upon closer inspection with the sectioning and staining with laminin, DAPI, and hnk1 as a neural crest marker, no significant otic vesicle defects were found. A noticeable defect that couldn't be observed in whole mount but became visible in histological sections of the hindbrain was that the neural tube was misaligned while still closed by a thin roof plate (Figure 7). The hearts of A967079-treated embryos appear large and/or misshapen (Figure 8). The sections of this embryo reveal an enlarged dorsal aorta. But overall, compared to the other treatment groups, the TRPA1 small molecule inhibitor A967079 did not seem to have a consistent or broad effect on the development of the embryos.



Figure 6: TRPA1 Whole Mount Images.

(A-C) A967079 treated embryo representative of all imaged. (Scale bar = 1mm) Whole mount imaging showed few defects with areas of concerning most frequently found in the size of the heart, a potentially open neural tube (C) (which turned out not to be), and the orientation, or direction the head is turned was reversed. The bar in image (A) is representative of "Figure 7" and the bar in image (B) is representative of "Figure 8". (D-F) control embryo treated with only DMSO representative of the carrier.



Figure 7: TRPA1 Neural Tube Stains.

(A-C) A967079 inhibitor treated embryo. (D-F) Control comparable section. Blue stain is DAPI, Green stain is Laminin, Magenta stain is HNK1. B, the neural tube in the treatment group appears to be misaligned with a pivot point on the right side too high to match the pivot on the left.



Figure 8: TRPA1 Heart Stains.

(A-C) A967079 treated embryo. (D-F) control embryo. B, Dorsal aorta seems to be enlarged compared to the control embryo.

TRPC6

We next examined the effect of small molecule inhibition of TRPC6 on the developing embryo. TRPC6 has been shown to regulate calcium dependent transcription factors such as NFAT downstream of Receptor Tyrosine Kinase pathways (Langford et al., 2012). This, along with other evidence of its role in metastasis, makes TRPC6 a potential player in epithelial remodeling events during development (Song et al., 2013; Yang et al., 2017). The small molecule inhibitor used for TRPC6 was called SAR 7334 (Tocris Bioscience, Table 1). According to the *in-situ* hybridization staining performed earlier (Figure 4), TRPC6 mRNA was localized in the ectoderm, otic vesicle, heart, and potentially in the caudal end of the embryo. Analysis of the whole mount and sectioned embryos treated with SAR 7334 showed deleterious



Figure 9 TRPC6 Defect Percentages

Rates of observed defects in embryos treated with the TRPC6 inhibitor SAR 7334. The observed defects with rates over 50% were in the heart and open neural tubes. Other significant defects were in the size of the otic vesicles and the hindbrain development.

effects that are consistent with the localization as detected by in situ hybridization (Figures 9-10).

All the treated embryos in the TRPC6 treatment group were compared and representative embryos were selected for histological analysis. Figure 10 includes images of one of the representative embryos with lines representing the locations of sections and stains shown in figures 11-14. It also includes a representative control embryo for easy comparison of the phenotypes.

TRPC6 inhibition resulted in phenotypes that are results of faulty epithelial remodeling events such as neural tube closure and heart development. The neural tube in the caudal end of the embryo, where the newest somites had formed, was open in 50% of SAR 7334-treated embryos (Figure 11). While only about 34% of the treated embryos were scored to have large otic vesicles in the whole mount, the sectioned and stained representatives revealed a higher percentage (Figure 12). Another defect is an apparent change in the shape and, less frequently, the size of the heart (Figure 13). Finally, there was some evidence of faulty cellular differentiation or neural crest development in the rostral neural tube (Figure 14). This could be inhibition of migration due to inactive TRPC6 function, which would fit with previous findings in a reductionist tissue culture model from our group, as reported by Langford et al. (2012). Together these phenotypes suggest that TRPC6 plays an important role in epithelial morphogenesis during development. Further study of TRPC6 function in a developing chick embryo could be useful in elucidating the mechanisms of TRP channel involvement in complex cellular processes such as EMT.

39



Figure 10: TRPC6 Whole Mount Images.

(A-C) TRPC6 inhibitor SAR7334 treated embryo. (Scale bar = 1mm) (D-F) Control embryo. There were several notable defects in the embryos treated with the inhibitor. The head did not complete its rotation in time, an open neural tube, heart and hindbrain malformations (A). Line in image B representative of (Figure 11). Left line in image C representative of (Figure 12). Right line in image C representative of (Figure 13). Line in image A representative of (Figure 14).



Figure 11: TRPC6 Neural Tube Stains.

(A-C) TRPC6 inhibitor treated embryo. (D-F) Control embryo. (B, E) DAPI, (C, F) Laminin. (A-C) Clear open neural tube made clearer by no basal lamina on caudal half of neural tube ( C ).



Figure 12: TRPC6 Otic Vesicle Stains.

(A-C) Treated embryos. (D-F) Control embryos. (A-C) shows a larger otic vesicle than you would normally see. It also encompasses all of the neural crest cells marked by HNK1 (C). (B, E) DAPI. (C, F). Laminin green, HNK1 magenta.



Figure 13: TRPC6 Heart Stains.

(A-B) Treated embryos. (C-D) Control embryos. Comparable sections with significantly different heart shape. The treated embryos seem to not have the two chambers separating like the control embryo. (B, D) DAPI.



Figure 14: TRPC6 Rostral Neural Tube Stains.

(A, B) Treatment embryo. (C, D) Control embryo. (A, C) DAPI. (B, D) Green Laminin, Magenta HNK1. B, HNK1 migration potentially dysregulated, too much expression in neural tube and not enough ventral migration. D, Imperfect section of representative control with HNK1 migrating ventrally.

TRPV4

TRPV4 is regulated by osmolarity, mechanical stress, and warm temperatures. It regulates, and is regulated by, calcium levels through diverse and inconsistent mechanisms as explained in the introduction. TRPV4, unlike many of the TRP channels, is known to be the cause of a fair number of channelopathies such as Brachyolmia, Charcot-Marie-Tooth disease type 2C, Spinal Muscular Atrophy and Hereditary Motor and Sensory Neuropathy type 2 (Verma et al., 2010). It has been shown in mice that it's the overexpression of mutant TRPV4 channels that causes the skeletal dysplasia's that make up the channelopathies determined by TRPV4 (Weinstein, Tompson, Chen, Lee, & Cohn, 2014). Another relevant study was performed using the chick model organism. It was meant to determine if maternal fever associated birth defects were caused by aberrant activation of TRPV4 during development. It found that the activation of TRPV4 in neural crest cells by using ferrous labeled channels excited by radio waves, caused heart and craniofacial defects common in maternal fever associated birth defects (Hutson et al., 2017).

These evidences were sufficient to justify targeting TRPV4 in chick development. While the channelopathies described were a result of aberrant activation of TRPV4, it is not beyond reason to think that inhibition of that same integral protein might result in developmental defects. When the embryos were treated with HC-067047 a few defects were observed (Figure 15).

45

The heart of treated embryos seemed to be formed differently than those of control embryos. If the embryos were allowed to develop further, like many treatment groups, there could have been more apparent developmental defects in the form of skeletal dysplasia's in the case of TRPV4. To clarify, the high rate of potential neural tube defects was based on observation of whole mount embryos but was not determined as a definite neural tube defect



Figure 15: TRPV4 Defect Percentages.

Rates of observed defects in whole mount embryos treated with the small molecule TRPV4 inhibitor HC-067047. The significant defects were in the shape of the heart, what looked like potentially open neural tubes, and to a lesser degree. Otic vesicle size/shape, and the orientation of the embryo.

because of lack of evidence in sections and manual manipulation. It could be that the roof plate was thinner or wider to create the appearance of a neural tube that hadn't closed, but the selected embryos for sectioning did not show open neural tubes. A representative embryo is shown in (Figure 16). The main focus in this treatment group was the development of the heart. The most apparent defects found in the sections were increased neural crest migration, aberrant lumen formation (Figure 17), improper heart/head turning, and abnormal heart shape (Figure 18). The observed phenotypes suggest that TRPV4 is required for important events in early development. While there has been some connection of improper TRPV4 activation with developmental defects, evidence presented here suggests that TRPV4 inhibition could also generate developmental defects. Defining this potential connection could have important implications in human health. Specific effects of TRPV4 inactivation on neural crest cell migration to the face and heart should be more thoroughly described, but some evidence to its importance has been shown here.



Figure 16: TRPV4 Whole Mount Images.

(A-C) HC067047 treated embryo representative of all imaged. (Scale bar = 1mm) Whole mount imaging showed few defects, with areas of concern most frequently found in the shape of the heart, a potentially open neural tube (B) (which turned out not to be), and the orientation, or direction the head is turned was reversed. The left bar in image (C) is representative of "Figure 17" and the right bar in image (C) is representative of "Figure 18". (D-F) control embryo treated with only DMSO representative of the carrier.



Figure 17: TRPV4 Heart Stains.

(A-C) Treatment embryo. (D-F) Control embryo. (B, E) DAPI. (C, F) Green Laminin, Magenta HNK1. Most discernible difference is the extra epithelial mass with a lumen in (B) the treatment group. Second, there seems to be significantly more neural crest cell expression in the heart of the treatment group (C).



Figure 18: TRPV4 Orientation Stains.

(A-C) Treatment embryo. (D-F) Control embryo. (B, E) DAPI. (C, F) Green Laminin, Magenta HNK1. The overall shape of the control heart (D) compared to the treated heart (A) is clear though hard to characterize as a result of the treatment. The dorsal aorta in the control embryo (E) compared to where it should be in the treated embryo (B) shows there might be a defect in proper development.

## TRPM3

TRPM3 is a unique TRP channel. There are so many splice variants that the mode of activation and downstream effects of this "single" channel can rival the variety of some families of ion channels. A quick example of this is that the chick TRPM3 channel shares sequence homology most closely with the X13 variant of the human TRPM3's (Table 6). As mentioned in the introduction, activation of TRPM3 is varied from osmo-sensation to sphingosines, to steroids; but its role in epithelial remodeling events is fairly unknown. This coupled with the availability of a selective small molecule inhibitor, Ononetin, makes TRPM3 a good target for this study.

Upon application of Ononetin to inhibit TRPM3 activation during a short developmental period, the most pronounced defects were observed in the heart, neural tube, and otic vesicles (Figure 19).

Embryos were chosen and sectioned based on their representation of the treatment group. An example of the embryos analyzed to make (Figure 19) is found in (Figure 20).

Though analysis of the whole mount embryos suggested there could be significant defects in the heart, upon inspection of the sections it was difficult to determine any clear developmental abnormalities in that region. On the other hand, there were some interesting phenotypes in the roof plate and ectoderm near the otic vesicles (Figure 21), and a caudal open neural tube (Figure 22).

The defects observed in the roof plate might be affiliated with the reported expression patterns of TRPM3 in sensory neurons (Quallo, Alkhatib, Gentry, Andersson, & Bevan, 2017).

51

But it is interesting to note the similar phenotypes of open caudal neural tubes in a few of the treatment groups.



Figure 19 TRPM3 Defect Percentages.

Rates of observed defects in whole mount embryos treated with the small molecule TRPM3 inhibitor Ononetin Significant observations were the rate of heart defects, specifically the orientation of the heart, some otic vesicle defects, and open neural tubes.



Figure 20: TRPM3 Whole Mount Images.

(A-C) TRPC6 inhibitor SAR7334 treated embryo. (Scale bar = 1mm) (D-F) Control embryo. Defects seen in the Otic vesicle and heart shape (B). Revered orientation, and an open neural tube (C). The bar in image (B) represents (Figure 21). While the bar in image (C) represents (Figure 22).



Figure 21: TRPM3 Roof Plate and Otic Vesicle Stains.

(A-C) TRPM3 inhibitor treated embryo. (D-F) Control embryo. (B, E) DAPI, (C, F) Laminin. (A-C) (D-F), As seen in image (D), this section was cut thicker than the normal 14 microns causing the neural tube and otic vesicles to look denser. (B) Thicker roof plate is found in the treated embryo along with thicker otic vesicles (A) and a separated basal lamina (C).



Figure 22: TRPM3 Neural Tube Stains.

(A-C) TRPM3 inhibitor treated embryo. (D-F) Control embryo. (B, E) DAPI, (C, F) Laminin. (A-C) Clear open neural tube made clearer by no basal lamina on caudal half of neural tube ( C ).

#### TRPM8

TRPM8, like TRPM3, is a member of the Melastatin family. It is a calcium permeable cold sensor that, like most TRP channels, can be found in a variety of tissues performing unique functions to its' environment. It is most commonly found in the peripheral nervous system sensing cold. Unlike TRPM3 a lot of evidence has pointed towards TRPM8 playing a role in epithelial remodeling events that happen during cancer progression. One potential player is its regulation by G protein coupled receptors, which makes it akin to the evidence found that TRPC6 plays a role in epithelial remodeling regulated by receptor tyrosine kinases. This background, along with the availability of M8-B, its small molecule inhibitor, made TRPM8 a target in this research.

When treated with M8-B embryos developed interesting defects that could not all be observed in whole mount images. The whole mount analysis is summarized in (Figure 23) and representative embryos were imaged and compared to controls in (Figure 24). It should be noted that heart defects were determined by external appearance only.

Sectioning reinforced the observations made in whole mount and provided more detail as to the nature of the phenotypes. The neural tube near the otic vesicle was notably wide and open, except for a thin roof plate (Figure 25). This could suggest delayed hinge formation of the neural tube or dysregulated epithelialization. To further the apparent disruption of neural tube/otic vesicle formation, a large epithelial mass was found partially connected to the neural tube (Figure 26). This mass developed its own lumen and potentially merged into the otic vesicle, but started with no basal lamina separating it from the neural tube and encroached on its organization when forming its own lamina. Cells in this epithelial 'cyst' did not express HNK1 in the same manner observed in otic vesicles suggesting a disruption in epithelial remodeling. The other

56

defects observed in sections confirmed what was observed in the whole mount embryos; reversed orientation of the heart (Figure 27) and a caudal open neural tube (Figure 28).



Figure 23: TRPM8 Defect Percentages.

Rates of observed defects in whole mount embryos treated with the small molecule TRPMS inhibitor M8-B. Significant observations were the rates of Heart formation and potential neural tube malformations.



Figure 24: TRPM8 Whole Mount Images.

(A-C) Representative treatment embryos. (D-F) Control embryo. Poor head turning and heart development (A). Otic vesicles perturbed along with heart orientation (B). Open neural tube on caudal end (C). Line in Image A represents (Figure 25). Left line in image B represents (Figure 26), right line represents (Figure 27). Line in image C represents (Figure 28).



Figure 25: TRPM8 Otic Vesicle and Rostral Neural Tube Stains.

(A-C) Treated embryo. (D-F) Control embryo. (B, E) DAPI. (C, F) Green Laminin, Magenta HNK1. Unopen roof plate, but very wide neural tube (A). Potential beginnings of an Otic vesicle (B). No neural crest cells in left side lumen suggesting that there is no otic vesicle on that side at this point and that all the epithelial cells are neural tube cells (C).



Figure 26: TRPM8 Otic Vesicle Stains.

(A-D) Treated embryo. (E-G) Control embryo. (A-D, G) Green Laminin, Magenta HNK1. (F) DAPI. (A, B) One section. (C, D) later section. An unusual epithelial mass was observed (A). No basal lamina suggests it's part of the neural tube (B). New lumen forms (C). Some basal lamina forms with new lumen (D).



Figure 27: TRPM8 Heart Stains.

(A-C) Treated embryo. (D-F) Control embryo. (B, E) DAPI. (C, F) Green Laminin, Magenta HNK1. Potentially open neural tube (B). Heart orientation reversed (A). Widespread HNK1 staining (C).



Figure 28: TRPM8 Neural Tube Stains.

(A-C) TRPM8 inhibitor treated embryo. (D-F) Control embryo. (B, E) DAPI, (C, F) Laminin. (A-C) Clear open neural tube made clearer by no basal lamina on caudal half of neural tube ( C ).

## PKD2L1

PKD2L1 is in the Polycystin family of TRP channels. Knowledge of its functions and roles is limited and recent. It can form as a hetero-tetramer with PKD1 or a homo-tetramer sensitive to pH, mechanical stress, and voltage. It shares 60% homology with PKD2 and 79% identity with human PKD2L1 (Table 6). Because of its similarity to PKD2 it is thought that it might be involved in similar processes. So far, the evidence points to it having distinct roles from that of PKD2. For example, while PKD2 functions by regulating calcium flux from the endoplasmic reticulum in cardiomyocytes PKD2L1 regulates the calcium flux in mitochondria with inhibition of both leading to similar negative impacts (Celic et al., 2012; Lu et al., 2018).

Originally, the plan was to inhibit PKD2 in the developing chick embryos because of its role in polycystic kidney disease and because we had some data about its mRNA expression patterns from *in situ* hybridization. Unfortunately, there are no small molecule inhibitors for PKD2, and since ADPKD (autosomal dominant polycystic kidney disease) is caused by a loss of function mutation there isn't a lot of work being done in finding one. Because of this, Phenamil, a PKD2L1 inhibitor was chosen for use in the drug treatment study. An important note, and area that requires further research, is that Phenamil also inhibits epithelial sodium channels. This means that any phenotype seen could be caused by inhibition of either channel exclusively or both together. There were plans to clarify the cause of the defects observed but time did not permit it. Further thoughts will be explained in the Discussion section of this Thesis.

Unique to treatment with other TRP inhibitors, PKD2L1 inhibition by Phenamil prevented proper neural tube closure in over 60% of the treated embryos. It also resulted in significant variation in heart size and otic vesicle development (Figure 29).

63


Figure 29: PKD2L1 Defect Percentages.

Rates of observed defects in whole mount embryos treated with the small molecule PKD2L1 inhibitor Phenamil. Most obvious errors in development were found in large otic vesicles, over 60% had definite neural tube openings, and large hearts.

Representative images of the treated embryos are found in (Figure 30). The open neural tube, like in other treatment groups, was found in the caudal end of the embryos treated. The embryos that had a reversed orientation also seemed to have hindbrain defects with a thicker neural tube upon inspection of stained sections (Figure 31). The stained images of the open neural tube showed a lack of, or reversed, hinge point, resulting in a flayed open neural tube phenotype (Figure 32). These phenotypes suggest that PKD2L1 plays a role in epithelial remodeling events during development.



Figure 30: PKD2L1 Whole Mount Images.

(A-C) Phenamil treated embryo. (Scale bar = 1mm) (D-F) Control embryo. Large heart (A) and reverse orientation (C). Hindbrain/Neural tube (C). Open caudal neural tube (B). Left bar in Image C represents (Figure 31), right bar represents (Figure 32).



Figure 31: PKD2L1 Otic Vesicle and Rostral Neural Tube Stains.

(A-C) Treated embryos. (D-F) Control embryos. (B, E) DAPI. (C, F). Laminin green, HNK1 magenta. Otic vesicles seem to be normally formed with normal HNK1 expression (A-C). But the roof plate of the neural tube is thicker than normal (B). The heart also has reversed orientation (A).



Figure 32: PKD2L1 Neural Tube Stains.

(A-C) Treated embryo. (D-F) Control embryo. (B, E) DAPI, (C, F) Laminin. (A-C) Clear open neural tube made clearer by no basal lamina on caudal half of neural tube ( C ).

#### DISCUSSION

Transient Receptor Potential (TRP) Channels are a diverse and dynamic super family of cation specific ion channels. They are known to be players in disease states (Tai et al., 2017; Verma et al., 2010; Yue et al., 2015), sensation (Moran, Xu, & Clapham, 2004; Zhang, 2015a), calcium regulation (Anyatonwu et al., 2007; Owsianik et al., 2006; Zhu, 2005), cancer (Fels et al., 2018; Hantute-Ghesquier et al., 2018; Yee, 2015), and as shown previously in this lab, regulating epithelial mesenchymal transition (Langford et al., 2012).

It was determined that TRPC6 was necessary for epithelial remodeling from epithelial to mesenchymal cells by Langford et al. (2012), leading the lab to develop further interest in the role of TRP channels on tissue remodeling events. While the earlier study was performed in cell lines and designed to explain the mechanism of involvement of TRPC6 in the downstream pathway of receptor tyrosine kinase activation, the onus of this study was to investigate the role of TRP channels *in vivo*. The hypothesis was that TRP channel inhibition would result in disruption to normal developmental epithelial remodeling events.

While there are known mechanisms regarding the regulation of epithelial morphogenesis events ranging from proliferation, survival, apoptosis, to migration (Vrenken et al., 2016), understanding of the specific effect of TRP channels in a developing embryo is limited. A large purpose of this study was to provide the scientific community with more understanding of the role of TRP channels in tissue rearrangement events in a developmental model to enable more in-depth studies of the roles of specific channels in specific cellular processes. With the new information gathered on the expression patterns and results of pharmacological inhibition of a few TRP channels, further studies could be done using the chick developmental model to clarify the function of TRP channels not only in development but in epithelial remodeling events that

can be observed in disease states such as skeletal dysplasia's, autosomal dominant polycystic kidney disease, and cancer.

One of the most apparent phenotypes observed upon the inhibition of TRP channels with small molecule inhibitors was an open neural tube in the caudal end of the embryo. This is interesting for a number of reasons. First, it is clear that ion regulation by TRP channels must be important to properly remodel the epithelialized cells in the neural folds to close. There has been recent work done showing the importance of calcium homeostasis on neural tube closure that gives support to the evidence provided in this study that calcium regulation is required for proper neural tube closure (Abdul-Wajid, Morales-Diaz, Khairallah, & Smith, 2015; Zhao, Cao, Hernandez-Ochoa, Schneider, & Reece, 2019). Second, there were similar phenotypes of an open neural tube in the caudal portion of the embryo in over 30% of TRPM8, TRPC6, and PKD2L1 and over 50% in TRPC6 and PKD2L1 treatment groups. This suggests that these TRP channels play similar roles in the developing neural tube that must help regulate a process in apical constriction for formation of the lateral hinge points. Evidence has been found pointing to the role of primary cilium and G protein coupled receptors (GPCRs) in regulating apical constriction (Shimada & Mukhopadhyay, 2017).

Another group of phenotypes frequently observed in the treated embryos were heart related malformation. This was manifest in general heart size, heart shape, and reversed orientation. To be clear, this study was done to identify broad and easily distinguishable defects in development caused by inhibition of TRP channel function. Because of this, a thorough investigation and explanation of the effects of TRP channel inhibition on heart development could not be completed. The clarification of the role of TRP channels in heart development is an interesting topic and merits further investigation where the focus can be given solely to heart morphology and developmental processes. Of the three observed phenotypes the reversed

orientation is the most clear and obvious defect. Normally chick hearts are a single tube in the ventral midline, then as they loop they turn to the right (Manner, 2004), but in the treatment groups over 30% of TRPV4, PKD2L1, TRPM3, and TRPM8 and 50% of TRPM3 embryos developed their heart loop on the left side of the embryo. It would seem that the inhibition of TRP channels has an effect on left-right asymmetry. But, the evidence of the roles of TRP channels in left-right asymmetry are focused on PKD2 and its function on primary cilia in Henson's node determining fluid flow resulting in establishment of left-right asymmetry (Yoshiba et al., 2012). It has also been shown that in chicks, left-right asymmetry is originally molecularly determined by Hamburger Hamilton stage 4-6 (Monsoro-Burg & Levin, 2018). These are both events that happen well before the stage that these embryos were treated with TRP channel inhibitors at HH stages 9-11. This means that TRP channels do not play a role in determining the molecular pathway that defines asymmetry, but they might be involved in regulation of the final or functional step of heart symmetry that is regulated by right handed pathways such as pitx2 at HH stages 8 and 9 (Monsoro-Burg & Levin, 2018; Ocana et al., 2017). This could mean that some of the embryos treated were in the process of undergoing left-right heart asymmetry when they were treated with the TRP channel inhibitors while others had already undergone some of the morphological changes necessary before the treatment. Another explanation could be that since there is no default in chirality of the developing embryo, and inhibition of the process that defines asymmetry was performed, the expectation would be to observe 50% of the embryos facing each direction. This means that a 50% defect rate is seen as a total block or complete inhibition of the normal pathway. Not a lot is known about the roles of TRP channels in signaling cascades that determine developmental processes, but there is evidence here that more can be discovered with a closer look at TRP channel function in the regulation of heart development.

The other two clear defects observed in the embryos treated with small molecule TRP channel inhibitors were large or misshapen otic vesicles, and a thick roof plate in the hindbrain. While *in situ* staining showed expression patterns of TRPC6 and PKD2 in the otic vesicles and hindbrain, there is not a lot of information on the potential roles they could be playing in these developmental locations. The thick roof plate could be related to similar functions that result in an open neural tube in the caudal end of the embryo, but much more work would need to be done to clarify the reasons why. While it is known that TRP channels enable hearing in drosophila, mammals don't seem to require them for hearing, but in other inner ear structures such as epithelial cilia and hair cells (Zanini & Gopfert, 2014). That being said, there hasn't been clarification on the function of TRP channels on hearing in the chick developmental model. It would be interesting to investigate the effect of these phenotypes at a later stage of development to determine if they play a role in auditory transduction.

While there was some variety in the phenotypes observed by the TRP channel inhibited, there seemed to be frequently shared defects between channels that are known for their diverse function. This could be due to a couple of things. The first is that these embryos were cultured in a cell culture incubator that included 5% carbon dioxide. At this early stage of development this level of carbon dioxide is known to decrease survival rates while incubated in the egg. The normal carbon dioxide level under a hen is about 1% and evidence has been given that suggests that about 1.5% carbon dioxide helps growth without any deleterious effects. During later stages of development 5%, while not beneficial, doesn't seem to harm the developing embryo (Onagbesan et al., 2007). This could suggest that some, if not all, of the phenotypes observed are a result of a hypercapnic environment. If the developmental defects were caused by the level of carbon dioxide present it would follow that the control embryos would have similar phenotypes.

could be that the proper function of TRP channels helps alleviate the burden of the hypercapnic environment and that the inhibition of TRP channels exacerbates the mutagenic effects of the environment. While this discovery is not helpful to the methods employed in this study, it does give interesting insight into the potential function of these TRP channels functioning at the interface between organism and environment. It is known that some TRP channels function as sensors for oxygen, nitrogen, and carbonyl levels in both the normal and reactive levels (S. Shimizu, Takahashi, & Mori, 2014). It's also interesting to note that TRPC6 is known to regulate response to hypoxic conditions (Liao et al., 2012), and TRPA1 is a sensor for carbon dioxide levels (Y. Y. Wang, Chang, & Liman, 2010). If the effects of TRP channel inhibition observed are really the effects of carbon dioxide levels not being regulated by TRP channels, then PKD2L1, TRPM3, TRPV4, and TRPM8 could be added to the list of TRP channels that regulate cellular response to stressful levels of carbon dioxide.

Second, the similar phenotypes between distinct TRP channels could also mean that the dynamic specificity of TRP channel function is developed over time as tissues and environments become more specialized, and that during early development there are more simple and related functions between TRP channels. This harkens back to the many varied roles of a single TRP channel found in different tissues such as TRPM3 regulating ion homeostasis in the kidney and response to noxious temperatures in the peripheral nervous system, or PKD2L1 sensing sour in the tongue to regulating calcium levels and enabling mitochondrial function in the heart. If there are less diverse tissue types to be expressed in and environments to respond to, but similar expression of the channels, there could be more uniform responses to stimuli.

The results of this study show that TRPC6, PKD2L1, and TRPM8 inhibition, followed closely by TRPM3, resulted in the greatest number, and most interesting, developmental defects. This project was meant to be foundational work for more in-depth studies to be built upon. For

future studies, the caudal neural tube defects caused by inhibition of PKD2L1 and TRPC6 should be investigated. As mentioned earlier, there are many roles TRP channels could play in the process of neural tube closure and a closer look at markers for apical constriction and convergent extension could give answers to the broad roles TRP channels fill in this epithelial remodeling event. The left-handed orientation of the hearts treated with TRPM3 could be investigated with calcium imaging techniques *in vivo*. An asymmetric pattern of calcium flux observed in wild type embryo heart looping with a perturbed calcium flux in TRPM3 inhibited embryos would suggest a necessary role of calcium and TRPM3 in proper lateralization of the heart. Finally, the effects of TRPM8 inhibition on the hindbrain and heart development could be studied in various ways. It would be interesting to determine if TRPM8 inhibition results in dysregulated neuronal cell differentiation which effects neural tube/hindbrain development. As stated earlier, a more thorough investigation with longer incubation periods could be done to clarify the effects of TRPM8 inhibition on the hearts of these embryos.

TRP channels are a diverse and dynamic superfamily of cationic specific channels that play many roles in normal and diseased physiological states. This study has provided more information regarding the roles of a few of these channels on epithelial remodeling events in the developing chick embryo, and a foundation for future investigation into these interesting cellular and organismal regulators using the chick developmental model organism.

#### REFERENCES

- Abdul-Wajid, S., Morales-Diaz, H., Khairallah, S. M., & Smith, W. C. (2015). T-type Calcium Channel Regulation of Neural Tube Closure and EphrinA/EPHA Expression. *Cell Reports*, 13(4), 829-839. Retrieved from <Go to ISI>://WOS:000363780900017. doi:10.1016/j.celrep.2015.09.035
- Anyatonwu, G. I., Estrada, M., Tian, X., Somlo, S., & Ehrlich, B. E. (2007). Regulation of ryanodine receptor-dependent calcium signaling by polycystin-2. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 104(15), 6454-6459. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0610324104</u> doi:10.1073/pnas.0610324104. (Accession No. 17404231)
- Bautista, D. M., Pellegrino, M., & Tsunozaki, M. (2013). TRPA1: A Gatekeeper for Inflammation. Annu Rev Physiol, 75, 181-200. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1146/annurev-physiol-030212-183811</u>. doi:10.1146/annurev-physiol-030212-18381110.1146/annurev-physiol-030212-183811.
- Bautista, D. M., Siemens, J., Glazer, J. M., Tsuruda, P. R., Basbaum, A. I., Stucky, C. L., . . . Julius, D. (2007). The menthol receptor TRPM8 is the principal detector of environmental cold. *Nature*, 448(7150), 204-208. Retrieved from <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/nature05910">http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/nature05910</a>. doi:10.1038/nature0591010.1038/nature05910. Epub 2007 May 30.
- Berrout, J., Kyriakopoulou, E., Moparthi, L., Hogea, A. S., Berrout, L., Ivan, C., . . . Timsah, Z. (2017). TRPA1-FGFR2 binding event is a regulatory oncogenic driver modulated by miRNA-142-3p. *Nat Commun*, 8(1), 947. Retrieved from <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/s41467-017-00983-w">http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/s41467-017-00983-w</a>. doi:10.1038/s41467-017-00983-w.
- Bessac, B. F., & Jordt, S.-E. (2008). Breathtaking TRP Channels: TRPA1 and TRPV1 in Airway Chemosensation and Reflex Control. <u>https://doi.org/10.1152/physiol.00026.2008</u>. Retrieved from <u>https://www.physiology.org/doi/full/10.1152/physiol.00026.2008</u>. doi:10.1152/physiol.00026.2008
- Cai, N., Lou, L., Al-Saadi, N., Tetteh, S., & Runnels, L. W. (2018). The kinase activity of the channel-kinase protein TRPM7 regulates stability and localization of the TRPM7 channel in polarized epithelial cells. *J Biol Chem*, 293(29), 11491-11504. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1074/jbc.RA118.001925</u>. doi:10.1074/jbc.RA118.00192510.1074/jbc.RA118.001925. Epub 2018 Jun 4.
- Cai, Y., Maeda, Y., Cedzich, A., Torres, V. E., Wu, G., Hayashi, T., . . . Somlo, S. (1999). Identification and characterization of polycystin-2, the PKD2 gene product. *J Biol Chem*, 274(40), 28557-28565. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1074/jbc.274.40.28557</u>. doi:10.1074/jbc.274.40.2855710.1074/jbc.274.40.28557.
- Calupca, M. A., Locknar, S. A., & Parsons, R. L. (2002). TRPC6 immunoreactivity is colocalized with neuronal nitric oxide synthase in extrinsic fibers innervating guinea pig intrinsic cardiac ganglia. *J Comp Neurol*, 450(3), 283-291. Retrieved from http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/cne.10322. doi:10.1002/cne.1032210.1002/cne.10322.

- Cappelli, H. C., Kanugula, A. K., Adapala, R. K., Amin, V., Sharma, P., Midha, P., . . . Thodeti, C. K. (2019). Mechanosensitive TRPV4 channels stabilize VE-cadherin junctions to regulate tumor vascular integrity and metastasis. *Cancer Lett, 442*, 15-20. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.canlet.2018.07.042</u>. doi:10.1016/j.canlet.2018.07.04210.1016/j.canlet.2018.07.042. Epub 2018 Oct 27.
- Celic, A. S., Petri, E. T., Benbow, J., Hodsdon, M. E., Ehrlich, B. E., & Boggon, T. J. (2012). Calcium-induced conformational changes in C-terminal tail of polycystin-2 are necessary for channel gating. *J Biol Chem*, 287(21), 17232-17240. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M112.354613</u>. doi:10.1074/jbc.M112.35461310.1074/jbc.M112.354613. Epub 2012 Apr 3.
- Chapman, S. C., Collignon, J., Schoenwolf, G. C., & Lumsden, A. (2001). Improved method for chick whole-embryo culture using a filter paper carrier. *Dev Dyn, 220*(3), 284-289. Retrieved from <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/1097-0177(20010301)220:3">http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/1097-0177(20010301)220:3</a>
  284::aid-dvdy1102>3.0.co. doi:10.1002/1097-0177(20010301)220:3
- Chen, X. Z., Vassilev, P. M., Basora, N., Peng, J. B., Nomura, H., Segal, Y., . . . Zhou, J. (1999). Polycystin-L is a calcium-regulated cation channel permeable to calcium ions. *Nature*, 401(6751), 383-386. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/43907</u>. doi:10.1038/4390710.1038/43907.
- Darnell, D. K., & Schoenwolf, G. C. (2000). Culture of avian embryos. *Methods Mol Biol, 135*, 31-38. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/</u>.
- Davis, F. M., Azimi, I., Faville, R. A., Peters, A. A., Jalink, K., Putney, J. W., Jr., . . . Monteith, G. R. (2014). Induction of epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT) in breast cancer cells is calcium signal dependent. *Oncogene*, 33(18), 2307-2316. Retrieved from <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/onc.2013.187">http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/onc.2013.187</a>. doi:10.1038/onc.2013.18710.1038/onc.2013.187. Epub 2013 May 20.
- de Bono, M., Tobin, D. M., Davis, M. W., Avery, L., & Bargmann, C. I. (2002). Social feeding in Caenorhabditis elegans is induced by neurons that detect aversive stimuli. *Nature*, 419(6910), 899-903. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/nature01169</u>. doi:10.1038/nature0116910.1038/nature01169.
- Delmas, P. (2005). Polycystins: polymodal receptor/ion-channel cellular sensors. *Pflugers Arch,* 451(1), 264-276. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s00424-005-1431-5</u>. doi:10.1007/s00424-005-1431-510.1007/s00424-005-1431-5. Epub 2005 May 12.
- Dietrich, A., & Gudermann, T. (2014). TRPC6: physiological function and pathophysiological relevance. *Handb Exp Pharmacol, 222*, 157-188. Retrieved from <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642-54215-2\_7">http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642-54215-2\_7</a>. doi:10.1007/978-3-642-54215-2\_7.
- Dong, X.-P., Cheng, X., Mills, E., Delling, M., Wang, F., Kurz, T., & Xu, H. (2008). The type IV mucolipidosis-associated protein TRPML1 is an endolysosomal iron release channel. *Nature*, 455(7215), 992. Retrieved from <u>https://www.nature.com/articles/nature07311</u>. doi:doi:10.1038/nature07311
- Drews, A., Mohr, F., Rizun, O., Wagner, T. F., Dembla, S., Rudolph, S., . . . Oberwinkler, J. (2014). Structural requirements of steroidal agonists of transient receptor potential

melastatin 3 (TRPM3) cation channels. *Br J Pharmacol*, *171*(4), 1019-1032. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/bph.12521</u>. doi:10.1111/bph.1252110.1111/bph.12521.

- Du, G. J., Li, J. H., Liu, W. J., Liu, Y. H., Zhao, B., Li, H. R., . . . Duan, Y. J. (2014). The combination of TRPM8 and TRPA1 expression causes an invasive phenotype in lung cancer. *Tumour Biol*, *35*(2), 1251-1261. Retrieved from <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s13277-013-1167-3">http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s13277-013-1167-3</a>. doi:10.1007/s13277-013-1167-3. Epub 2013 Sep 15.
- Fels, B., Bulk, E., Petho, Z., & Schwab, A. (2018). The Role of TRP Channels in the Metastatic Cascade. *Pharmaceuticals (Basel)*, 11(2). Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.3390/ph11020048</u>. doi:10.3390/ph1102004810.3390/ph11020048.
- Fiorio Pla, A., Ong, H. L., Cheng, K. T., Brossa, A., Bussolati, B., Lockwich, T., . . . Ambudkar, I. S. (2012). TRPV4 mediates tumor-derived endothelial cell migration via arachidonic acid-activated actin remodeling. *Oncogene*, *31*(2), 200-212. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/onc.2011.231</u>. doi:10.1038/onc.2011.23110.1038/onc.2011.231. Epub 2011 Jun 20.
- Fragiadaki, M., Lannoy, M., Themanns, M., Maurer, B., Leonhard, W. N., Peters, D. J., . . . Ong, A. C. (2017). STAT5 drives abnormal proliferation in autosomal dominant polycystic kidney disease. *Kidney Int*, 91(3), 575-586. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.kint.2016.10.039</u>. doi:10.1016/j.kint.2016.10.03910.1016/j.kint.2016.10.039. Epub 2017 Jan 16.
- Gallik, K. L., Treffy, R. W., Nacke, L. M., Ahsan, K., Rocha, M., Green-Saxena, A., & Saxena, A. (2017). Neural crest and cancer: Divergent travelers on similar paths. *Mech Dev, 148*, 89-99. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.mod.2017.08.002</u>. doi:10.1016/j.mod.2017.08.00210.1016/j.mod.2017.08.002. Epub 2017 Sep 6.
- Garcia-Sanz, N., Valente, P., Gomis, A., Fernandez-Carvajal, A., Fernandez-Ballester, G., Viana, F., . . . Ferrer-Montiel, A. (2007). A role of the transient receptor potential domain of vanilloid receptor I in channel gating. *J Neurosci, 27*(43), 11641-11650. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1523/jneurosci.2457-07.2007</u>. doi:10.1523/jneurosci.2457-07.200710.1523/JNEUROSCI.2457-07.2007.
- Gaudet, R. (2008). A primer on ankyrin repeat function in TRP channels and beyond. *Mol Biosyst*, 4(5), 372-379. Retrieved from <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1039/b801481g">http://dx.doi.org/10.1039/b801481g</a>. doi:10.1039/b801481g10.1039/b801481g.
- Genova, T., Grolez, G. P., Camillo, C., Bernardini, M., Bokhobza, A., Richard, E., . . . Pla, A. F. (2017). TRPM8 inhibits endothelial cell migration via a non-channel function by trapping the small GTPase Rap1. *J Cell Biol, 216*(7), 2107-2130. Retrieved from <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1083/jcb.201506024">http://dx.doi.org/10.1083/jcb.201506024</a>. doi:10.1083/jcb.20150602410.1083/jcb.201506024. Epub 2017 May 26.
- Grimm, C., Kraft, R., Schultz, G., & Harteneck, C. (2005). Activation of the melastatin-related cation channel TRPM3 by D-erythro-sphingosine [corrected]. *Mol Pharmacol*, 67(3),

798-805. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1124/mol.104.006734</u>. doi:10.1124/mol.104.00673410.1124/mol.104.006734. Epub 2004 Nov 18.

- Guo, H., Carlson, J. A., & Slominski, A. (2012). Role of TRPM in melanocytes and melanoma. *Exp Dermatol, 21*(9), 650-654. Retrieved from <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0625.2012.01565.x">http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0625.2012.01565.x</a>. doi:10.1111/j.1600-0625.2012.01565.x10.1111/j.1600-0625.2012.01565.x.
- Hantute-Ghesquier, A., Haustrate, A., Prevarskaya, N., & Lehen'kyi, V. (2018). TRPM Family Channels in Cancer. In *Pharmaceuticals (Basel)* (Vol. 11).
- Hasan, R., Leeson-Payne, A. T., Jaggar, J. H., & Zhang, X. (2017). Calmodulin is responsible for Ca(2+)-dependent regulation of TRPA1 Channels. *Sci Rep*, 7, 45098. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/srep45098</u>. doi:10.1038/srep4509810.1038/srep45098.
- Hasan, R., & Zhang, X. (2018). Ca(2+) Regulation of TRP Ion Channels. International journal of molecular sciences, 19(4), 1256. Retrieved from <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/29690581</u> https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5979445/. doi:10.3390/ijms19041256
- Hofmann, T., Obukhov, A. G., Schaefer, M., Harteneck, C., Gudermann, T., & Schultz, G. (1999). Direct activation of human TRPC6 and TRPC3 channels by diacylglycerol. *Nature*, 397(6716), 259-263. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/16711</u>. doi:10.1038/1671110.1038/16711.
- Huang, A. L., Chen, X., Hoon, M. A., Chandrashekar, J., Guo, W., Tränkner, D., . . . Zuker, C. S. (2019). The cells and logic for mammalian sour taste detection. *Nature*, 442(7105), 934. Retrieved from <u>https://www.nature.com/articles/nature05084</u>. doi:doi:10.1038/nature05084
- Hutson, M. R., Keyte, A. L., Hernandez-Morales, M., Gibbs, E., Kupchinsky, Z. A., Argyridis, I., . . Benner, E. J. (2017). Temperature-activated ion channels in neural crest cells confer maternal fever-associated birth defects. *Sci Signal*, *10*(500). Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1126/scisignal.aal4055</u>. doi:10.1126/scisignal.aal405510.1126/scisignal.aal4055.
- Jiao, R., Cui, D., Wang, S. C., Li, D., & Wang, Y. F. (2017). Interactions of the Mechanosensitive Channels with Extracellular Matrix, Integrins, and Cytoskeletal Network in Osmosensation. *Front Mol Neurosci, 10*. Retrieved from http://dx.doi.org/10.3389/fnmol.2017.00096. doi:10.3389/fnmol.2017.00096
- Kalluri, R., & Weinberg, R. A. (2009). The basics of epithelial-mesenchymal transition. J Clin Invest, 119(6), 1420-1428. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1172/jci39104</u>. doi:10.1172/jci3910410.1172/JCI39104.
- Kumar S., S. G., Li M., Knyaz C., and Tamura K. (2018). MEGA X: Molecular Evolutionary Genetics Analysis across computing platforms. *Molecular Biology and Evolution*(35), 1547-1549.
- Langford, P. R., Keyes, L., & Hansen, M. D. (2012). Plasma membrane ion fluxes and NFATdependent gene transcription contribute to c-met-induced epithelial scattering. *J Cell Sci*, *125*(Pt 17), 4001-4013. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1242/jcs.098269</u>. doi:10.1242/jcs.09826910.1242/jcs.098269. Epub 2012 Jun 8.

- Latorre, R., Brauchi, S., Madrid, R., & Orio, P. (2011). A cool channel in cold transduction. *Physiology (Bethesda), 26*(4), 273-285. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1152/physiol.00004.2011</u>. doi:10.1152/physiol.00004.201110.1152/physiol.00004.2011.
- Launay, P., Fleig, A., Perraud, A. L., Scharenberg, A. M., Penner, R., & Kinet, J. P. (2002). TRPM4 is a Ca2+-activated nonselective cation channel mediating cell membrane depolarization. *Cell*, 109(3), 397-407. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/</u>.
- Lee, N., Chen, J., Sun, L., Wu, S., Gray, K. R., Rich, A., . . . Blanar, M. A. (2003). Expression and characterization of human transient receptor potential melastatin 3 (hTRPM3). *J Biol Chem*, 278(23), 20890-20897. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M211232200</u>. doi:10.1074/jbc.M21123220010.1074/jbc.M211232200. Epub 2003 Apr 2.
- Lee, W. H., Choong, L. Y., Jin, T. H., Mon, N. N., Chong, S., Liew, C. S., . . . Lim, Y. P. (2017). TRPV4 plays a role in breast cancer cell migration via Ca(2+)-dependent activation of AKT and downregulation of E-cadherin cell cortex protein. *Oncogenesis*, 6(5), e338e338. Retrieved from <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/28530703</u> https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5523072/. doi:10.1038/oncsis.2017.39
- Lee, Y., Yang, X., Huang, Y., Fan, H., Zhang, Q., Wu, Y., . . . Lussier, Y. A. (2010). Network modeling identifies molecular functions targeted by miR-204 to suppress head and neck tumor metastasis. *PLoS Comput Biol*, 6(4), e1000730. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1371/journal.pcbi.1000730</u>. doi:10.1371/journal.pcbi.100073010.1371/journal.pcbi.1000730.
- Li, H. (2017). TRP Channel Classification. *Adv Exp Med Biol*, *976*, 1-8. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/978-94-024-1088-4\_1</u>. doi:10.1007/978-94-024-1088-4 110.1007/978-94-024-1088-4 1.
- Li, Q., Wang, X., Yang, Z., Wang, B., & Li, S. (2009). Menthol induces cell death via the TRPM8 channel in the human bladder cancer cell line T24. *Oncology*, 77(6), 335-341. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1159/000264627</u>. doi:10.1159/00026462710.1159/000264627. Epub 2009 Dec 2.
- Liao, C., Yang, H., Zhang, R., Sun, H., Zhao, B., Gao, C., . . . Jiao, J. (2012). The upregulation of TRPC6 contributes to Ca(2)(+) signaling and actin assembly in human mesangial cells after chronic hypoxia. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, 421(4), 750-756. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.bbrc.2012.04.075</u>. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2012.04.07510.1016/j.bbrc.2012.04.075. Epub 2012 Apr 25.
- Liu, J., Chen, Y., Shuai, S., Ding, D., Li, R., & Luo, R. (2014). TRPM8 promotes aggressiveness of breast cancer cells by regulating EMT via activating AKT/GSK-3beta pathway. *Tumour Biol, 35*(9), 8969-8977. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s13277-014-2077-8</u>. doi:10.1007/s13277-014-2077-810.1007/s13277-014-2077-8. Epub 2014 Jun 6.
- Liu, L., Yudin, Y., Nagwekar, J., Kang, C., Shirokova, N., & Rohacs, T. (2019). Galphaq sensitizes TRPM8 to inhibition by PI(4,5)P2 depletion upon receptor activation. *J*

*Neurosci*. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1523/jneurosci.2304-18.2019</u>. doi:10.1523/jneurosci.2304-18.201910.1523/JNEUROSCI.2304-18.2019.

- Lu, Z., Cui, Y., Wei, X., Gao, P., Zhang, H., Li, Q., . . . Zhu, Z. (2018). Deficiency of PKD2L1 (TRPP3) Exacerbates Pathological Cardiac Hypertrophy by Augmenting NCX1-Mediated Mitochondrial Calcium Overload. *Cell Rep, 24*(6), 1639-1652. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2018.07.022</u>. doi:10.1016/j.celrep.2018.07.02210.1016/j.celrep.2018.07.022.
- Manner, J. (2004). On rotation, torsion, lateralization, and handedness of the embryonic heart loop: new insights from a simulation model for the heart loop of chick embryos. *Anat Rec A Discov Mol Cell Evol Biol, 278*(1), 481-492. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/ar.a.20036</u>. doi:10.1002/ar.a.2003610.1002/ar.a.20036.
- McKemy, D. D., Neuhausser, W. M., & Julius, D. (2002). Identification of a cold receptor reveals a general role for TRP channels in thermosensation. *Nature*, 416(6876), 52-58. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/nature719</u>. doi:10.1038/nature71910.1038/nature719. Epub 2002 Feb 10.
- Minke, B. (1977). Drosophila mutant with a transducer defect. *Biophysics of structure and mechanism*, 3(1), 59-64. Retrieved from <u>https://link-springer-</u>com.erl.lib.byu.edu/article/10.1007/BF00536455. doi:10.1007/BF00536455
- Monsoro-Burq, A. H., & Levin, M. (2018). Avian models and the study of invariant asymmetry: how the chicken and the egg taught us to tell right from left. *Int J Dev Biol, 62*(1-2-3), 63-77. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1387/ijdb.180047ml</u>. doi:10.1387/ijdb.180047ml10.1387/ijdb.180047ml.
- Montell, C. (2005). The TRP Superfamily of Cation Channels. Retrieved from https://stke.sciencemag.org/content/2005/272/re3. doi:10.1126/stke.2722005re3
- Montell, C., Jones, K., Hafen, E., & Rubin, G. (1985). Rescue of the Drosophila phototransduction mutation trp by germline transformation. *Science*, *230*(4729), 1040-1043. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/</u>.
- Moran, M. M., Xu, H., & Clapham, D. E. (2004). TRP ion channels in the nervous system. *Curr Opin Neurobiol*, 14(3), 362-369. Retrieved from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/15194117. doi:10.1016/j.conb.2004.05.003
- Mulier, M., Vriens, J., & Voets, T. (2017). TRP channel pores and local calcium signals. *Cell Calcium*, *66*, 19-24. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ceca.2017.04.007</u>. doi:10.1016/j.ceca.2017.04.00710.1016/j.ceca.2017.04.007. Epub 2017 May 30.
- Nakatsuka, K., Gupta, R., Saito, S., Banzawa, N., Takahashi, K., Tominaga, M., & Ohta, T. (2013). Identification of molecular determinants for a potent mammalian TRPA1 antagonist by utilizing species differences. *J Mol Neurosci*, *51*(3), 754-762. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s12031-013-0060-2</u>. doi:10.1007/s12031-013-0060-210.1007/s12031-013-0060-2. Epub 2013 Jul 20.
- Nilius, B., & Owsianik, G. (2011). The transient receptor potential family of ion channels. In *Genome Biol* (Vol. 12, pp. 218).
- Oberwinkler, J., Lis, A., Giehl, K. M., Flockerzi, V., & Philipp, S. E. (2005). Alternative splicing switches the divalent cation selectivity of TRPM3 channels. *J Biol Chem*, 280(23),

22540-22548. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M503092200</u>. doi:10.1074/jbc.M50309220010.1074/jbc.M503092200. Epub 2005 Apr 11.

- Ocana, O. H., Coskun, H., Minguillon, C., Murawala, P., Tanaka, E. M., Galceran, J., . . . Nieto, M. A. (2017). A right-handed signalling pathway drives heart looping in vertebrates. *Nature*, 549(7670), 86-90. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/nature23454</u>. doi:10.1038/nature2345410.1038/nature23454.
- Ohishi, A., Nishida, K., Miyamoto, K., Imai, M., Nakanishi, R., Kobayashi, K., . . . Nagasawa, K. (2017). Bortezomib alters sour taste sensitivity in mice. *Toxicol Rep, 4*, 172-180. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.toxrep.2017.03.003</u>. doi:10.1016/j.toxrep.2017.03.00310.1016/j.toxrep.2017.03.003. eCollection 2017.

Onagbesan, O., Bruggeman, V., Smit, L. D., Debonne, M., Witters, A., Tona, K., . . . Decuypere, E. (2007). Gas exchange during storage and incubation of Avian eggs: effects on embryogenesis, hatchability, chick quality and post-hatch growth. *World's Poultry Science Journal, 63*(4), 557-573. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.cambridge.org/core/article/gas-exchange-during-storage-and-incubation-of-avian-eggs-effects-on-embryogenesis-hatchability-chick-quality-and-posthatch-growth/47E95AE70C29259F9948BBD5E17C8785. doi:10.1017/S0043933907001614</a>

- Owsianik, G., D'Hoedt, D., Voets, T., & Nilius, B. (2006). Structure-function relationship of the TRP channel superfamily. *Rev Physiol Biochem Pharmacol, 156*, 61-90. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/</u>.
- Park, E. Y. J., Kwak, M., Ha, K., & So, I. (2018). Identification of clustered phosphorylation sites in PKD2L1: how PKD2L1 channel activation is regulated by cyclic adenosine monophosphate signaling pathway. *Pflugers Arch, 470*(3), 505-516. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s00424-017-2095-7</u>. doi:10.1007/s00424-017-2095-710.1007/s00424-017-2095-7. Epub 2017 Dec 11.
- Park, J., Shim, M. K., Jin, M., Rhyu, M. R., & Lee, Y. (2016). Methyl syringate, a TRPA1 agonist represses hypoxia-induced cyclooxygenase-2 in lung cancer cells. *Phytomedicine*, 23(3), 324-329. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.phymed.2016.01.009</u>. doi:10.1016/j.phymed.2016.01.00910.1016/j.phymed.2016.01.009. Epub 2016 Feb 7.
- Park, M. G., Jang, H., Lee, S. H., & Lee, C. J. (2017). Flow Shear Stress Enhances the Proliferative Potential of Cultured Radial Glial Cells Possibly Via an Activation of Mechanosensitive Calcium Channel. *Experimental Neurobiology*, 26(2), 71-81. Retrieved from <Go to ISI>://WOS:000406862500001. doi:10.5607/en.2017.26.2.71
- Petri, E. T., Celic, A., Kennedy, S. D., Ehrlich, B. E., Boggon, T. J., & Hodsdon, M. E. (2010). Structure of the EF-hand domain of polycystin-2 suggests a mechanism for Ca2+dependent regulation of polycystin-2 channel activity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 107(20), 9176-9181. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0912295107</u>. doi:10.1073/pnas.091229510710.1073/pnas.0912295107. Epub 2010 May 3.
- Quallo, T., Alkhatib, O., Gentry, C., Andersson, D. A., & Bevan, S. (2017). G protein betagamma subunits inhibit TRPM3 ion channels in sensory neurons. *Elife*, 6. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.7554/eLife.26138</u>. doi:10.7554/eLife.2613810.7554/eLife.26138.

- Rohacs, T., Lopes, C. M., Michailidis, I., & Logothetis, D. E. (2005). PI(4,5)P2 regulates the activation and desensitization of TRPM8 channels through the TRP domain. *Nat Neurosci*, 8(5), 626-634. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/nn1451</u>. doi:10.1038/nn145110.1038/nn1451. Epub 2005 Apr 24.
- Sadofsky, L. R., Sreekrishna, K. T., Lin, Y., Schinaman, R., Gorka, K., Mantri, Y., . . . Morice, A. H. (2014). Unique Responses are Observed in Transient Receptor Potential Ankyrin 1 and Vanilloid 1 (TRPA1 and TRPV1) Co-Expressing Cells. *Cells*, 3(2), 616-626. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.3390/cells3020616</u>. doi:10.3390/cells302061610.3390/cells3020616.
- Saitou N., N. M. (1987). The neighbor-joining method: A new method for reconstructing phylogenetic trees. *Molecular Biology and Evolution*, *4*, 406-425.
- Shapovalov, G., Ritaine, A., Skryma, R., & Prevarskaya, N. (2016). Role of TRP ion channels in cancer and tumorigenesis. *Seminars in Immunopathology*, 38(3), 357-369. Retrieved from <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00281-015-0525-1</u>. doi:10.1007/s00281-015-0525-1
- Shigeto, M., Ramracheya, R., Tarasov, A. I., Cha, C. Y., Chibalina, M. V., Hastoy, B., . . . Rorsman, P. (2015). GLP-1 stimulates insulin secretion by PKC-dependent TRPM4 and TRPM5 activation. J Clin Invest, 125(12), 4714-4728. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1172/jci81975</u>. doi:10.1172/jci8197510.1172/JCI81975. Epub 2015 Nov 16.
- Shimada, I. S., & Mukhopadhyay, S. (2017). G-protein-coupled receptor signaling and neural tube closure defects. *Birth Defects Res, 109*(2), 129-139. Retrieved from <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/bdra.23567">http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/bdra.23567</a>. doi:10.1002/bdra.23567.
- Shimizu, S., Takahashi, N., & Mori, Y. (2014). TRPs as chemosensors (ROS, RNS, RCS, gasotransmitters). *Handb Exp Pharmacol, 223*, 767-794. Retrieved from <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-05161-1">http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-05161-1</a> doi:10.1007/978-3-319-05161-1</a> 1 310.1007/978-3-319-05161-1 3.
- Shimizu, T., Janssens, A., Voets, T., & Nilius, B. (2009). Regulation of the murine TRPP3 channel by voltage, pH, and changes in cell volume. *Pflugers Arch, 457*(4), 795-807. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s00424-008-0558-6</u>. doi:10.1007/s00424-008-0558-610.1007/s00424-008-0558-6. Epub 2008 Jul 29.
- Song, J., Wang, Y., Li, X., Shen, Y., Yin, M., Guo, Y., . . . Yue, D. (2013). Critical role of TRPC6 channels in the development of human renal cell carcinoma. *Mol Biol Rep*, 40(8), 5115-5122. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11033-013-2613-4</u>. doi:10.1007/s11033-013-2613-410.1007/s11033-013-2613-4. Epub 2013 May 23.
- Story, G. M., Peier, A. M., Reeve, A. J., Eid, S. R., Mosbacher, J., Hricik, T. R., . . . Patapoutian, A. (2003). ANKTM1, a TRP-like channel expressed in nociceptive neurons, is activated by cold temperatures. *Cell*, 112(6), 819-829. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/</u>.
- Stowers, L., Holy, T. E., Meister, M., Dulac, C., & Koentges, G. (2002). Loss of sex discrimination and male-male aggression in mice deficient for TRP2. *Science*, 295(5559), 1493-1500. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1126/science.1069259</u>. doi:10.1126/science.106925910.1126/science.1069259. Epub 2002 Jan 31.

- Strotmann, R., Schultz, G., & Plant, T. D. (2003). Ca2+-dependent potentiation of the nonselective cation channel TRPV4 is mediated by a C-terminal calmodulin binding site. *J Biol Chem*, 278(29), 26541-26549. Retrieved from <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M302590200">http://dx.doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M302590200</a>. doi:10.1074/jbc.M30259020010.1074/jbc.M302590200. Epub 2003 Apr 30.
- Tai, Y., Yang, S., Liu, Y., & Shao, W. (2017). TRPC Channels in Health and Disease. *Adv Exp Med Biol*, *976*, 35-45. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/978-94-024-1088-4\_4</u>. doi:10.1007/978-94-024-1088-4\_410.1007/978-94-024-1088-4\_4.
- Tamura K., N. M., Kumar S. (2004). Prospects for inferring very large phylogenies by using the neighbor-joining method. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*(101), 11030-11035.
- Taylor-Clark, T. E. (2016). Role of Reactive Oxygen Species and TRP channels in the Cough Reflex. *Cell Calcium*, 60(3), 155-162. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ceca.2016.03.007</u>. doi:10.1016/j.ceca.2016.03.00710.1016/j.ceca.2016.03.007.
- Thiery, J. P. (2002). Epithelial-mesenchymal transitions in tumour progression. *Nat Rev Cancer*, 2(6), 442-454. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/nrc822</u>. doi:10.1038/nrc82210.1038/nrc822.
- Vancauwenberghe, E., Noyer, L., Derouiche, S., Lemonnier, L., Gosset, P., Sadofsky, L. R., ... Roudbaraki, M. (2017). Activation of mutated TRPA1 ion channel by resveratrol in human prostate cancer associated fibroblasts (CAF). *Mol Carcinog*, *56*(8), 1851-1867. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/mc.22642</u>. doi:10.1002/mc.2264210.1002/mc.22642. Epub 2017 May 22.
- Verma, P., Kumar, A., & Goswami, C. (2010). TRPV4-mediated channelopathies. *Channels (Austin)*, 4(4), 319-328. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.4161/chan.4.4.12905</u>. doi:10.4161/chan.4.4.1290510.4161/chan.4.4.12905. Epub 2010 Jul 6.
- Vrenken, K. S., Jalink, K., van Leeuwen, F. N., & Middelbeek, J. (2016). Beyond ionconduction: Channel-dependent and -independent roles of TRP channels during development and tissue homeostasis. *Biochim Biophys Acta*, 1863(6 Pt B), 1436-1446. Retrieved from <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/26585368</u>. doi:10.1016/j.bbamcr.2015.11.008
- Vriens, J., Owsianik, G., Hofmann, T., Philipp, S. E., Stab, J., Chen, X., ... Voets, T. (2011). TRPM3 is a nociceptor channel involved in the detection of noxious heat. *Neuron*, 70(3), 482-494. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2011.02.051</u>. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2011.02.05110.1016/j.neuron.2011.02.051.
- Wallingford, J. B., Ewald, A. J., Harland, R. M., & Fraser, S. E. (2001). Calcium signaling during convergent extension in Xenopus. *Curr Biol*, 11(9), 652-661. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/</u>.
- Wang, Y., Yang, Z., Meng, Z., Cao, H., Zhu, G., Liu, T., & Wang, X. (2013). Knockdown of TRPM8 suppresses cancer malignancy and enhances epirubicin-induced apoptosis in human osteosarcoma cells. *Int J Biol Sci, 10*(1), 90-102. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.7150/ijbs.7738</u>. doi:10.7150/ijbs.773810.7150/ijbs.7738. eCollection 2013.

- Wang, Y. Y., Chang, R. B., & Liman, E. R. (2010). TRPA1 is a component of the nociceptive response to CO2. *J Neurosci*, *30*(39), 12958-12963. Retrieved from <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1523/jneurosci.2715-10.2010">http://dx.doi.org/10.1523/jneurosci.2715-10.2010</a>. doi:10.1523/jneurosci.2715-10.2010.
- Warren, E. J., Allen, C. N., Brown, R. L., & Robinson, D. W. (2006). The light-activated signaling pathway in SCN-projecting rat retinal ganglion cells. *Eur J Neurosci, 23*(9), 2477-2487. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1460-9568.2006.04777.x</u>. doi:10.1111/j.1460-9568.2006.04777.x10.1111/j.1460-9568.2006.04777.x.
- Watanabe, H., Vriens, J., Janssens, A., Wondergem, R., Droogmans, G., & Nilius, B. (2003). Modulation of TRPV4 gating by intra- and extracellular Ca2+. *Cell Calcium*, 33(5-6), 489-495. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/</u>.
- Weinstein, M. M., Tompson, S. W., Chen, Y., Lee, B., & Cohn, D. H. (2014). Mice expressing mutant Trpv4 recapitulate the human TRPV4 disorders. *J Bone Miner Res*, 29(8), 1815-1822. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/jbmr.2220</u>. doi:10.1002/jbmr.222010.1002/jbmr.2220.
- Weng, H. J., Patel, K. N., Jeske, N. A., Bierbower, S. M., Zou, W., Tiwari, V., . . . Dong, X. (2015). Tmem100 Is a Regulator of TRPA1-TRPV1 Complex and Contributes to Persistent Pain. *Neuron*, 85(4), 833-846. Retrieved from <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2014.12.065">http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2014.12.065</a>. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2014.12.06510.1016/j.neuron.2014.12.065. Epub 2015 Jan 29.
- Wilkinson, D. G., & Nieto, M. A. (1993). Detection of messenger RNA by in situ hybridization to tissue sections and whole mounts. *Methods Enzymol*, 225, 361-373. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/</u>.
- Yamamoto, S., & Shimizu, S. (2016). Targeting TRPM2 in ROS-Coupled Diseases. *Pharmaceuticals (Basel), 9*(3). Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.3390/ph9030057</u>. doi:10.3390/ph903005710.3390/ph9030057.
- Yang, L. L., Liu, B. C., Lu, X. Y., Yan, Y., Zhai, Y. J., Bao, Q., . . . Ma, H. P. (2017). Inhibition of TRPC6 reduces non-small cell lung cancer cell proliferation and invasion. *Oncotarget*, 8(3), 5123-5134. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.18632/oncotarget.14034</u>. doi:10.18632/oncotarget.1403410.18632/oncotarget.14034.
- Yee, N. S. (2015). Roles of TRPM8 Ion Channels in Cancer: Proliferation, Survival, and Invasion. *Cancers (Basel)*, 7(4), 2134-2146. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.3390/cancers7040882</u>. doi:10.3390/cancers704088210.3390/cancers7040882.
- Yee, N. S., Zhou, W., & Lee, M. (2010). Transient receptor potential channel TRPM8 is overexpressed and required for cellular proliferation in pancreatic adenocarcinoma. *Cancer Lett*, 297(1), 49-55. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.canlet.2010.04.023</u>. doi:10.1016/j.canlet.2010.04.02310.1016/j.canlet.2010.04.023. Epub 2010 Jun 1.
- Yoshiba, S., Shiratori, H., Kuo, I. Y., Kawasumi, A., Shinohara, K., Nonaka, S., . . . Hamada, H. (2012). Cilia at the node of mouse embryos sense fluid flow for left-right determination via Pkd2. *Science*, 338(6104), 226-231. Retrieved from

http://dx.doi.org/10.1126/science.1222538. doi:10.1126/science.122253810.1126/science.1222538.

- Yue, Z., Xie, J., Yu, A. S., Stock, J., Du, J., & Yue, L. (2015). Role of TRP channels in the cardiovascular system. In *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* (Vol. 308, pp. H157-182).
- Zanini, D., & Gopfert, M. C. (2014). TRPs in hearing. *Handb Exp Pharmacol, 223*, 899-916. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-05161-1\_7</u>. doi:10.1007/978-3-319-05161-1\_7.
- Zhang, X. (2015a). Molecular sensors and modulators of thermoreception. In *Channels (Austin)* (Vol. 9, pp. 73-81).
- Zhang, X. (2015b). Targeting TRP ion channels for itch relief. *Naunyn Schmiedebergs Arch Pharmacol, 388*(4), 389-399. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s00210-014-1068-</u> z. doi:10.1007/s00210-014-1068-z10.1007/s00210-014-1068-z. Epub 2014 Nov 25.
- Zhao, Z., Cao, L., Hernandez-Ochoa, E., Schneider, M. F., & Reece, E. A. (2019). Disturbed intracellular calcium homeostasis in neural tube defects in diabetic embryopathy. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, 514(3), 960-966. Retrieved from <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.bbrc.2019.05.067">http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.bbrc.2019.05.067</a>. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2019.05.06710.1016/j.bbrc.2019.05.067. Epub 2019 May 12.
- Zhou, X. L., Batiza, A. F., Loukin, S. H., Palmer, C. P., Kung, C., & Saimi, Y. (2003). The transient receptor potential channel on the yeast vacuole is mechanosensitive. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 100(12), 7105-7110. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1230540100</u>. doi:10.1073/pnas.123054010010.1073/pnas.1230540100. Epub 2003 May 27.
- Zhu, M. X. (2005). Multiple roles of calmodulin and other Ca(2+)-binding proteins in the functional regulation of TRP channels. *Pflugers Arch*, 451(1), 105-115. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s00424-005-1427-1</u>. doi:10.1007/s00424-005-1427-110.1007/s00424-005-1427-1. Epub 2005 May 28.
- Zurborg, S., Yurgionas, B., Jira, J. A., Caspani, O., & Heppenstall, P. A. (2007). Direct activation of the ion channel TRPA1 by Ca2+. *Nat Neurosci, 10*(3), 277-279. Retrieved from <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/nn1843">http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/nn1843</a>. doi:10.1038/nn184310.1038/nn1843. Epub 2007 Jan 28.
- Zygmunt, P. M., & Hogestatt, E. D. (2014). TRPA1. *Handb Exp Pharmacol, 222*, 583-630. Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642-54215-2\_23</u>. doi:10.1007/978-3-642-54215-2\_23.

# CURRICULUM VITAE

Trinity Waddell 345 University Village, Salt Lake City, UT 84108

Education

2019 – Present	University of Utah, Salt Lake City UT
	PhD; Molecular Biology
2017 – 2019	Brigham Young University, Provo UT
	Master of Science, Physiology and Developmental Biology
2010 - 2017	Brigham Young University Hawaii, Laie HI
	Bachelor of Science Biomedical Science

# **Research Experience**

2017- Present	Research Assistant, Mentor Dr. Marc Hansen, Physiology and Developmental Biology, BYU
	Research Topic: Role of Transient Receptor Potential Channels in Epithelial Morphogenesis in the Chick Embryo
2015 - 2017	Research Assistant/Graduate Intern, Mentor Dr. Colby Weeks, Biology, BYU Hawaii
	Research Topics: Antimicrobial effects of strawberry guava leaf extracts. Microorganism identification and differentiation. Fermentation studies. Protocol development.
2016 - 2017	Senior Mentored Research, Mentor Dr. Colby Weeks, Biology, BYU Hawaii
	Research Topics: Antimicrobial activity of <i>Solanum nigrum</i> against conjunctivitis causing bacteria.
February 2017	Student Researcher, Mentors; Dr. Wally Jenkins, Dr. Roger Goodwill, Dr. Dave Bybee, Dr. Michael Weber. BYU – Hawaii in Moorea French Polynesia
	Research Topic: Migratory Flight Patterns of Pacific Golden Plover. Caught Golden Plovers and attached trackers to them. Released them and collect data from trackers.
Teaching Experi	ence

2017 – 2019 Teaching Assistant, Advanced Physiology Lab, Department of PDBIO, BYU

Responsibilities: Prepare for weekly Lab, facilitate learning of important concepts of physiology, ensure safety of students in lab, grade assignments.
 2015 – 2017 Teaching Assistant Dr. Colby Weeks, Microbiology lab, Molecular Biology lab, Department of Biology, BYU – H

Responsibilities: Prepare equipment needed for each lab, assist professor during lab, design new lab experiments and protocol, help explain protocol to students. As a research assistant teach students assisting me how to perform lab techniques like PCR and DNA Sequencing.

### **Invited Presentations**

- 1. Waddell T. Role of Transient Receptor Potential Channels in Epithelial Morphogenesis in Chick Embryo. Poster Presentation at SDB Southwest Regional Meeting, University of Colorado Anschutz. 2019.
- Waddell T, Chandroo C, Swanson S. Identifying the Causative Microorganisms of the Fermentation of Tahitian Mitihue. Presentation at The "Institut Louis Malarde" 2017. Presenting research to Research institute in French Polynesia and Government official over research conducted in French Polynesia.
- 3. Waddell T, Chandroo C, Swanson S. Identifying the Causative Microorganisms of the Fermentation of Tahitian Mitihue. Presentation at University of French Polynesia Journal Club 2017.
- Waddell T, Chandroo C, Swanson S. Identifying the Causative Microorganisms of the Fermentation of Tahitian Mitihue. Poster Presentation 2017 Undergraduate Research Conference BYU – H.
- Required Presentation\* Waddell T. Antimicrobial activity of *Solanum nigrum* against conjunctivitis causing bacteria. Department of Biology Research Presentation Conference 2016.

### Awards

2018-2019	BYU Life Sciences Scholarship and TA and RA Stipend
	Physiology and Developmental Biology Departmental Scholarship
2017	BYU – H Undergraduate Research Conference Presentation Award
	Yamagata Graduate Internship Award
	Travel Award Student Research Assistantship
	Chosen to be one of the 2 students on Research Trip to Tahiti
2016	Scholarship Department of Biology BYU – H
2013 - 2015	Half Tuition Scholarship, BYU - H